SUPPORTSOFT INC Form 10-Q August 07, 2008 Table of Contents

(Mark One)

X

UNITED STATES

ECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
FORM 10-Q
QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
For the Quarterly Period Ended June 30, 2008 OR
TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
For the transition period from to
Commission File No. 000-30901

SUPPORTSOFT, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware

94-3282005

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

1900 Seaport Boulevard, 3rd Floor

Redwood City, CA 94063

(Address of Principal Executive Offices)

(Zip Code)

Registrant s Telephone Number, Including Area Code: (650) 556-9440

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15 (d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, a accelerated filer and small reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer o

Accelerated filer X

Non-accelerated filer O

Smaller reporting company O

(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.): Yes o No x

On July 31, 2008, 46,268,888 shares of the Registrant s Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value, were outstanding.

Table of Contents

SUPPORTSOFT, INC.

FORM 10-Q

QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 2008

INDEX

		Page
Part I. Financial Information		3
Item 1.	Financial Statements (Unaudited)	3
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets at June 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007	3
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008	
	<u>and 2007</u>	4
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007	5
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	6
Item 2.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	18
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	26
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	27
Part II. Other Information		28
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	28
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	28
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	40
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	41
<u>Signature</u>		42
Exhibit Index		43

Table of Contents

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

SUPPORTSOFT, INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(in thousands)

	June 30, 2008 (Unaudited)	December 31, 2007 (1)
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 41,581	\$ 12,926
Marketable securities, less long-term portion	36,038	100,014
Accounts receivable, net	9,523	10,087
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	1,812	2,531
Total current assets	88,954	125,558
Marketable securities, long term portion	23,265	
Property and equipment, net	1,848	2,086
Goodwill	12,646	9,792
Purchased technology	1,375	
Intangible assets, net	531	340
Other assets	649	682
Total assets	\$ 129,268	\$ 138,458
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 394	\$ 461
Accrued compensation	2,208	2,320
Other accrued liabilities	2,786	3,421
Deferred revenue, less long-term portion	8,299	10,076
Total current liabilities	13,687	16,278
Deferred revenue, long-term portion	633	426
Other long-term liabilities	1,076	892
Total Liabilities	15,396	17,596
Commitments and contingencies		
Stockholders equity:		
Common stock	5	5
Additional paid-in capital	214,891	212,188
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(2,487)	(772)
Accumulated deficit	(98,537)	(90,559)
Total stockholders equity	113,872	120,862
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 129,268	\$ 138,458

(1) Derived from the December 31, 2007 audited Consolidated Financial Statements included in the Annual Report on Form

10-K, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 13, 2008.

See accompanying notes.

Table of Contents

SUPPORTSOFT, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(in thousands, except per share amounts) (Unaudited)

		Three Mon			Jur	Six Months Ended June 30, 2008 2007			
Revenue:		2008		2007	2008		2007		
License	\$	2,897	\$	5,891	\$ 5,871	\$	9,138		
Maintenance	Ф	3.895	Þ	3,910	7.898	Ф	7,834		
Services		3,934		3,370	7,883		6,464		
Consumer		891		262	1,593		423		
Total revenue		11,617		13,433	23,245		23,859		
Costs and expenses:		11,017		13,433	23,243		23,037		
Cost of license		92		52	143		90		
Cost of maintenance		465		661	1.014		1,299		
Cost of services		3,496		4,174	7,249		7,834		
Cost of consumer		1.871		1,017	3,110		1,876		
Amortization of intangible assets		58		272	88		545		
Research and development		2,184		2,434	4,420		4,704		
Sales and marketing		5,710		8,623	12,096		16,029		
General and administrative		2,725		2,519	5,081		5,061		
Total costs and expenses		16,601		19,752	33,201		37,438		
Loss from operations		(4,984)		(6,319)	(9,956)		(13,579)		
Interest income and other, net		721		1,531	2,170		3,384		
Loss before income taxes		(4,263)		(4,788)	(7,786)		(10,195)		
Provision for income taxes		(84)		(131)	(192)		(346)		
Net loss	\$	(4,347)	\$	(4,919)	\$ (7,978)	\$	(10,541)		
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$	(0.09)	\$	(0.11)	\$ (0.17)	\$	(0.23)		
Shares used in computing basic and diluted net loss per									
share		46,076		45,418	46,065		45,175		

See accompanying notes.

Table of Contents

SUPPORTSOFT, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in thousands) (Unaudited)

		ths Ended ie 30,	
	2008		2007
Operating Activities:			
Net loss	\$ (7,978)	\$	(10,541)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:			
Depreciation	612		612
Amortization of premiums and discounts on marketable securities	(430)		(557)
Amortization of intangible assets	88		545
Stock-based compensation	2,507		2,503
Changes in assets and liabilities:			
Accounts receivable, net	609		3,645
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	719		505
Other long-term assets	33		(65)
Accounts payable	(67)		652
Accrued compensation	(112)		517
Other accrued liabilities	(963)		18
Other long-term liabilities	184		463
Deferred revenue	(1,641)		(5,293)
Other	(194)		(2)
Net cash used in operating activities	(6,633)		(6,998)
Investing Activities:			
Purchases of property and equipment	(322)		(2,120)
Purchased technology	(1,375)		
Purchases of marketable securities	(38,276)		(62,690)
Sales of marketable securities	22,300		31,600
Maturities of marketable securities	55,544		40,291
Acquisition of business, net of cash acquired	(2,778)		
Net cash provided by investing activities	35,093		7,081
Financing Activities:			
Proceeds from issuances of common stock	195		3,554
Net cash provided by financing activities	195		3,554
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	28,655		3,637
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	12,926		15,369
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 41,581	\$	19,006
Supplemental schedule of cash flow information:			
Income taxes paid	\$ 137	\$	108

See accompanying notes.

Table of Contents

SUPPORTSOFT, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Unaudited)

Note	1.	Significa	nt Acco	ounting	Policies
------	----	-----------	---------	---------	-----------------

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of SupportSoft, Inc. (the Company or SupportSoft) and its wholly owned subsidiaries. All intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated. The balance sheet as of June 30, 2008 and the statements of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007 and cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007 are unaudited. In the opinion of management, these unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements reflect all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring adjustments) that are necessary for a fair presentation of the results for, and as of, the periods shown. The results of operations for such periods are not necessarily indicative of the results expected for the full fiscal year or for any future period. The condensed consolidated financial statement information as of December 31, 2007 is derived from audited financial statements as of that date. These unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements should be read with the consolidated financial statements and related notes included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 13, 2008.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of interim condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the condensed consolidated financial statements and the accompanying notes. Actual results could differ materially from these estimates.

Reclassifications

We have reclassified certain amounts previously reported in our financial statements to conform to current presentation. These reclassifications did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Revenue Recognition

SupportSoft recognizes revenue from arrangements that contain a more than incidental software component in accordance with the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) Statement of Position (SOP) 97-2, *Software Revenue Recognition*, as amended by SOP 98-4 and SOP 98-9. License revenue is recognized when all of the following criteria are met:

	6
method, ir licenses ba fair value from custo recognitio	venue is comprised of fees for perpetual and term licenses of our software. Perpetual license revenue is recognized using the residual a compliance with SOP 98-9 for arrangements in which licenses are sold with multiple elements. We allocate revenues on these ased upon the fair value of each undelivered element including undelivered maintenance, consulting and training. The determination of is based upon vendor specific objective evidence (VSOE). VSOE for maintenance is based upon separate renewals of maintenance omers. VSOE for consulting or training is based upon separate sales of these services to customers. Assuming all other revenue in criteria are met, the difference between the total arrangement fee and the amount deferred for each undelivered element is discusse revenue.
	oft considers all arrangements with payment terms longer than 90 days not to be fixed or determinable. If the fee is determined not to r determinable, revenue is recognized as payments become due from the customer. Revenue is recognized net of any applicable state
•	The fees are fixed or determinable.
•	Collection is considered probable; and
•	Delivery has occurred;
•	Persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists;

Table of Contents

Term licenses are sold with maintenance for which SupportSoft does not have VSOE of fair value for maintenance fees. As a result, license revenue for term licenses is recognized ratably over the duration of the agreement. License revenue in the accompanying financial statements includes maintenance for term licenses. We do not allocate maintenance revenue from term licenses to maintenance revenue, as we do not believe there is an allocation methodology that provides a meaningful and supportable allocation between license and maintenance revenues. Term license revenue was 4% and 5% of total revenue for three months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007, term license revenue was 3% and 5% of total revenue, respectively.

We provide resellers with the right to distribute our software to end user customers. Generally, we recognize revenue from our arrangements with resellers when we receive persuasive evidence that the reseller has actually contracted to license the software to a named end user (sell-through), assuming all other criteria for revenue recognition have been met. The forms of sell-through acceptable to us include the following: i) a copy of the agreement or license between the reseller and the end user; ii) a purchase order from the end user to the reseller; iii) a written communication from the reseller specifically identifying the end user; or iv) delivery made directly by SupportSoft to the end user. Whether the license revenue is then recognized immediately or ratably depends upon the terms of the arrangements with the reseller regarding the sublicense (i.e., perpetual license or term license). If a reseller is not deemed creditworthy, revenue otherwise recognizable is deferred until cash is received.

Maintenance revenue is primarily comprised of revenue from post-contract technical support services, which includes software product updates. Maintenance revenue is recognized ratably over the term of the maintenance period, which is generally one year. We invoice customers who elect to renew their maintenance agreements. An equal amount is recorded as accounts receivable and deferred revenue.

Services revenue is primarily comprised of revenue from professional services such as consulting and training. Arrangements are evaluated to determine whether those services are essential to the functionality of other elements of the arrangement. In the event services are considered essential to the functionality of other elements of the arrangement, revenue under the arrangement is recognized using contract accounting. Non-essential consulting and training revenues, which form the majority of our services revenues, are generally recognized as the services are performed or project milestones are accepted by the customer.

In connection with licensing arrangements we may also provide hosting of our own software, a service for which SupportSoft does not have VSOE. If hosting services are sold with perpetual licenses, license revenue is recognized ratably over the term of the hosting contract. Hosting revenue is also recognized ratably over the duration of the hosting contract. Consulting services sold in conjunction with arrangements that include licenses and hosting services are recognized ratably over the duration of the hosting term.

Revenue in our consumer business is derived primarily from fees for technology support services. We provide these services through channel partners and direct to consumers. Channel partners are generally invoiced monthly for services delivered during that period (i.e., a sale is made through to their end-user). Fees from transactions directly with consumers are generally paid with a credit card at the time of delivery. Revenue is recognized in the period the services are delivered. The Company provides an allowance for estimated refunds based on historical experience. Refunds have not been material to date. Our consumer business generally provides a five-day warranty. We also license certain of our consumer software products to partners who use our software to provide services to their customers. Partners are charged a per-use fee for the software and revenue is recognized in the period the product is used.

Cash, Cash Equivalents and Marketable Securities

All liquid instruments with an original maturity at the date of purchase of ninety days or less are classified as cash equivalents. Cash equivalents and short-term marketable securities consist primarily of money market funds, commercial paper, corporate and municipal bonds and notes and securities issued by the United States government and its sponsored entities. Long-term marketable securities consist of auction rate debt securities. Our cash equivalents and marketable securities are classified as available-for-sale, and are reported at fair value with unrealized gains and losses included in accumulated other comprehensive income within stockholders—equity on the consolidated balance sheets. Realized gains and losses and declines in value judged to be other-than-temporary on available-for-sale securities are included in other income (expense), net in the consolidated statements of operations. SupportSoft recorded net unrealized gains/(losses) on marketable securities of \$(1.6) million and \$21,000 at June 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, respectively.

Table of Contents

We monitor our investments for impairment on a quarterly basis and determine whether a decline in fair value is other-than-temporary by considering factors such as current economic and market conditions, the credit rating of the security s issuer, the length of time an investment s fair value has been below our carrying value, and our ability and intent to hold investments to maturity. If an investment s decline in fair value is deemed to be other-than-temporary, we reduce its carrying value to its estimated fair value. Declines in value judged to be other-than-temporary, if any, are recorded in interest income and other, net in the statement of operations as incurred.

The following is a summary of cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities at June 30, 2008 (in thousands):

	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains		Gross Unrealized Losses	Fair Value
Cash	\$ 2,886	\$	\$		\$ 2,886
Money market funds	36,704				36,704
Commercial paper	14,635	1	0	(7)	14,638
Government sponsored entities	17,409		6	(29)	17,386
Corporate bonds	6,001		5	(1)	6,005
Auction rate securities	24,800			(1,535)	23,265
	\$ 102,435	\$ 2	1 \$	(1,572)	\$ 100,884
Classified as:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 41,581	\$	\$		\$ 41,581
Marketable securities short term	36,054	2	1	(37)	36,038
Marketable securities long term	24,800			(1,535)	23,265
	\$ 102,435	\$ 2	1 \$	(1,572)	\$ 100,884

At June 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007 we had investments in AAA-rated auction-rate debt securities with various state student loan authorities with a fair value of \$23.3 million and \$38.9 million, respectively. All of the securities we have invested in are rated AAA, the highest rating issued by a rating agency, and the student loans made by these authorities are substantially guaranteed by the federal government through the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP). Auction-rate securities are long-term floating rate bonds tied to short-term interest rates. After the initial issuance of the securities, the interest rate on the securities is reset periodically, at intervals established at the time of issuance (e.g., every seven, twenty-eight, thirty-five days, or every six months), based on market demand. Auction-rate securities are bought and sold in the marketplace through a competitive bidding process often referred to as a Dutch auction. If there is insufficient interest in the securities at the time of an auction, the auction may not be completed. Following such a failed auction, we cannot access our funds that are invested in the corresponding auction-rate securities until a future auction of these investments is successful, new buyers express interest in purchasing these securities in between reset dates, issuers establish a different form of financing to replace these securities, or final payments become due according to contractual maturities. In the months from February through July 2008 the auctions failed for all of the auction-rate securities we held as of June 30, 2008, and as a result our ability to liquidate our investment and fully recover the carrying value of our investment in the near term may be limited or not exist.

The fair value of our auction-rate securities at June 30, 2008 reflects an unrealized loss of \$1.5 million. Fair value for such securities was based on a discounted cash flow valuation that takes into account a number of factors including estimated duration, credit quality, and the percentage of FFELP guarantee. We made assumptions about future cash flows based on contractual interest rate formulas and used estimates of market data, including yields of trading securities that we believe to be similar or comparable. Presently we have determined the decline in value to be temporary because; i) we have the intent and ability to hold these securities in the near term in order to recoup their par values; ii) through the date of this Report all of the securities have maintained their AAA credit ratings; iii) loans made by the issuers are backed by the federal government; and iv) we have noted no deterioration in the credit quality of the issuers.

However, if circumstances change, we may be required to record other-than-temporary impairment charge on these investments. We may similarly be required to record other-than-temporary impairment charges if the ratings on any of these securities are reduced or if any of the issuers default on their obligations. In addition to impairment charges, any of these events could cause us to lose part or all of our investment in these securities. Any of these events could materially affect our results of operations and our financial condition. We currently believe these securities are not significantly impaired for the reasons described above; however, it could take until the final maturity of the underlying notes (up to 30 years) to realize our investments recorded value. Based on our cash position, we do not anticipate the potential lack of liquidity of these investments will have a material impact on our ability to conduct business.

Table of Contents

Fair Value Measurements

Effective January 1, 2008, SupportSoft adopted SFAS No. 157. SFAS No. 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value under generally accepted accounting principles and enhances disclosures about fair value measurements. Fair value is defined under SFAS No. 157 as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value under SFAS No. 157 must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. The standard describes a fair value hierarchy based on three levels of inputs, of which the first two are considered observable and the last unobservable, that may be used to measure fair value, which are the following:

- Level 1 Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2 Inputs other than Level 1 that are observable, either directly or indirectly, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities; quoted prices in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.
- Level 3 Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities.

In accordance with SFAS No. 157, the following table represents our fair value hierarchy for our financial assets (cash equivalents and marketable securities) measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of June 30, 2008 (in thousands):

	Level 1	Le	evel 2	Level 3	Total
Money market funds	\$ 36,704	\$		\$	\$ 36,704
Commercial paper			14,638		14,638
Government sponsored entities			17,386		17,386
Corporate bonds			6,005		6,005
Auction-rate securities				23,265	23,265
	\$ 36,704	\$	38,029	\$ 23,265	\$ 97,998

Level 3 assets consist of auction rate debt securities with various state student loan authorities. Beginning in February of 2008 and through the date of this Report, all auctions for these securities have failed. Based on the continued failure of these auctions and the underlying maturities of the securities, we have classified auction rate securities as long-term assets on our balance sheet. The fair value of these investments as of June 30, 2008 was estimated by management. The following table provides a summary of changes in fair value of our Level 3 financial assets as of June 30, 2008 (in thousands):

Auction-rate securities Balance at December 31, 2007 Transfer into Level 3 Sales (500) Unrealized loss included in other comprehensive income Balance at June 30, 2008 \$ 23,265

Concentrations of Credit Risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject us to concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash equivalents, marketable securities and trade accounts receivable. Our investment portfolio consists of investment grade securities. Except for obligations of the United States government and securities issued by agencies of the United States government, we diversify our investments by limiting our holdings with any individual issuer. We also limit the amount of credit risk exposure to any one country except the United States. We are exposed to credit risks in the event of default by the issuers of the securities we hold to the extent of the amount recorded on the balance sheet. At June 30, 2008, we held approximately \$23.3 million of AAA-rated student loan auction-rate debt securities. The student loans made by the issuers of these securities are substantially guaranteed by the federal government through FFELP. Prior to

Table of Contents

February 2008, these securities had not experienced failed auctions. See the Cash, Cash Equivalents and Marketable Securities section of this Note 1 to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more information.

The credit risk in our trade accounts receivable is substantially mitigated by our credit evaluation process, reasonably short payment terms and because we sell our products primarily to large organizations in different industries. At June 30, 2008, Customer A and Customer B each accounted for 17% and 16% of our total accounts receivable, respectively. At December 31, 2007, three different customers accounted for 12%, 11% and 11% of total accounts receivable.

For the three months ended June 30, 2008, two customers accounted for 10% or more of total revenue; Customer A accounted for 18% and Customer B accounted for 10% of total revenue. For the six months ended June 30, 2008, the same Customer A accounted for 16% of total revenue. No other customer individually accounted for 10% or more of total revenue. For the three months ended June 30, 2007, two customers (customer A and C) accounted for 25% and 13% of our total revenue. For the six months ended June 30, 2007, Customer A accounted for 16% of our revenue.

Trade Accounts Receivable

Trade accounts receivable are recorded at the invoiced amount. We perform evaluations of our customers financial condition and generally do not require collateral. We make judgments as to our ability to collect outstanding receivables and provide allowances for the portion of receivables when collection becomes doubtful. Provisions are made based upon a specific review of all significant outstanding invoices. For those invoices not specifically provided for, provisions are recorded at differing rates, based upon the age of the receivable. In determining these percentages, we analyze our historical collection experience and current payment trends. If the historical data we use to calculate the allowance for doubtful accounts does not reflect the future ability to collect outstanding receivables, additional provisions for doubtful accounts may be needed and the future results of operations could be materially affected. At June 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, we had an allowance for doubtful accounts of \$287,000 and \$310,000, respectively.

Purchased Technology

Purchased technology consists of software that we licensed and incorporated into our product and service offerings. Purchased technology is accounted for in accordance with SFAS No. 86, *Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software to be Sold, Leases, or Otherwise Marketed.* Upon general release of the product that includes the licensed software, the costs will be amortized using the straight line method over an estimated useful life.

Goodwill and Purchased Intangible Assets

Goodwill is measured as the excess of the cost of acquisition over the sum of the amounts assigned to identifiable assets acquired less liabilities assumed. We record purchased intangible assets at fair value. The original cost is amortized on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of each asset.

In accordance with SFAS No. 142, *Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets* (SFAS No. 142), we review goodwill and other intangible assets that have indefinite useful lives for impairment at least annually in our third fiscal quarter, or more frequently if an event occurs indicating the potential for impairment. In accordance with SFAS No. 144, *Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets*, (SFAS No.144), we review intangible assets that have finite useful lives and other long-lived assets when an event occurs indicating the potential for impairment. In our reviews, we look for facts or circumstances, either internal or external, indicating that we may not recover the carrying value of the asset. We measure impairment losses related to long-lived assets based on the amount by which the carrying amounts of these assets exceed their fair values.

Stock-Based Compensation

We comply with SFAS No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-Based Payment (SFAS No. 123R), which requires the measurement and recognition of compensation expense for all stock-based payment awards, including employee stock options and employee stock purchases, made to employees and directors based on estimated fair values.

Table of Contents

The fair value of our stock options granted to employees and employee stock purchases for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007 was estimated using the following assumptions:

	Three Months E 2008	_	0, 007	Six Months End 2008	led June 30, 2007
Stock Option Plan:					
Risk-free interest rate	3.1%		5.0%	2.5%	4.8%
Expected term	4.1 years		3.8 years	4.1 years	3.8 years
Volatility	51.4%		51.2%	51.4%	51.2%
Estimated forfeitures	9%		8%	9%	8%
Expected dividend	0%		0%	0%	0%
Weighted average fair value	\$ 1.62	\$	2.38 \$	1.59	\$ 2.48
Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP):					
Risk-free interest rate	1.5%		4.7%	1.5%	4.7%
Expected term	0.5 years	0.5 to	2.0 years	0.5 years	0.5 to 2.0 years
Volatility	58.6%		54.1%	58.6%	54.1%
Estimated forfeitures	8%		8%	8%	8%
Expected dividend	0%		0%	0%	0%
Weighted average fair value	\$ 1.15	\$	1.66 \$	1.15	\$ 1.66

We recorded the following stock-compensation expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007 (in thousands):

		Three Months En 2008	ne 30, 2007	Six Months 2008		une 30, 2007	
Stock option compensation expense rec	ognized in:						
Cost of maintenance	\$	18	\$	20	\$ 37	\$	35
Cost of services		172		176	343		347
Cost of consumer		20			30		
Research and development		110		114	253		223
Sales and marketing		451		468	851		907
General and administrative		523		496	938		903
	\$	1,294	\$	1,274	\$ 2,452	\$	2,415
ESPP compensation expense							
recognized in:							
Cost of maintenance	\$	1	\$	2	\$ 1	\$	3
Cost of services		4		11	9		24
Cost of consumer		17			18		
Research and development		5		8	7		15
Sales and marketing		8		16	13		31
General and administrative		4		8	7		15
	\$	39	\$	45	\$ 55	\$	88

Stock-based compensation				
expense included in total costs				
and expenses	\$ 1,333	\$ 1,319 \$	2,507	\$ 2,503

Table of Contents

The following table represents stock option activity for the six months ended June 30, 2008:

	Number of Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term (years)	Intrins	regate iic Value 000 s)
Outstanding options at the beginning of the period	12,738,765	\$ 4.98			
Granted	1,816,574	3.71			
Exercised					
Forfeited	(1,261,626)	5.58			
Outstanding options at the end of the period	13,293,713	\$ 4.75	5.48	\$	632
Options vested and expected to vest	12,867,544	\$ 4.77	5.50	\$	632
Outstanding exercisable at the end of the period	6,426,103	\$ 5.19	5.12	\$	632

The aggregate intrinsic value in the table above represents the total pre-tax intrinsic value that would have been received by the option holders had they all exercised their options on June 30, 2008. This amount changes based on the fair market value of our stock. During the three and six months ended June 30 2008, there were no exercises, therefore, the aggregate intrinsic value of options exercised under our stock option plans was zero. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2007, the aggregate intrinsic value of options exercised under our stock option plans was \$657,000 and \$1.4 million, respectively. Total fair value of options vested during the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 was \$1.3 million and \$2.4 million, respectively. Total fair value of options vested during the three and six months ended June 30, 2007 was \$1.2 million and \$2.4 million, respectively.

At June 30, 2008, there was \$15.5 million of unrecognized compensation cost related to existing options outstanding, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.8 years.

Net Loss Per Share

Basic and diluted net loss per share are presented in accordance with SFAS No. 128, Earnings per Share (SFAS No. 128), for all periods presented. In accordance with SFAS No. 128, basic and diluted net loss per share have been computed using the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the periods. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007, the outstanding options were excluded from the computation of diluted net loss per share since their effect would have been anti-dilutive.

Table of Contents

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted net loss per share (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Three M End June	led	Six Months Ended June 30,			
	2008		2007	2008		2007
Net loss	\$ (4,347)	\$	(4,919) \$	(7,978)	\$	(10,541)
Shares used in computing basic and diluted net loss per						
share	46,076		45,418	46,065		45,175
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$ (0.09)	\$	(0.11) \$	(0.17)	\$	(0.23)

Warranties and Indemnifications

Our enterprise business generally provides a warranty for its software products and services to its customers and accounts for its warranties under SFAS No. 5, *Accounting for Contingencies* (SFAS No. 5). Our standard warranty period is 90 days, but warranty periods can sometimes be longer and vary from customer to customer. In the event there is a breach of such warranties, we generally are obligated to correct the product or service to conform to the warranty provision or, if we are unable to do so, the customer is entitled to seek a refund of the purchase price of the product or service. In certain contracts a material breach of warranty may involve penalties payable to the customer. We did not provide for a warranty accrual as of June 30, 2008 or December 31, 2007. To date, our product warranty expense has not been significant.

Our consumer business generally provides a five-day warranty in which we will use reasonable efforts to re-perform the services we provide to consumers. If those efforts are unsuccessful within the applicable warranty period, consumers are entitled to seek a refund of the fees they paid for those services. The consumer warranties provided through our consumer channel partners vary, depending on the structure of our relationships with those channel partners and the partners warranty commitments to their customers. To date, our consumer services refunds have not been significant.

We generally agree to indemnify customers who license software from us against legal claims that our software products infringe certain third-party intellectual property rights. We account for our indemnification obligations under SFAS No.5. To date, we have not been required to make any payment resulting from infringement claims asserted against our customers and have not recorded any related accruals.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2007, FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), *Business Combinations* (SFAS No. 141R). SFAS No. 141R will significantly change the accounting for business combinations in a number of areas, including the measurement of assets and liabilities acquired and the treatment of contingent consideration, contingencies, acquisition costs, in-process research and development and restructuring costs. In addition, under SFAS No. 141R, changes in deferred tax asset valuation allowances and acquired income tax uncertainties in a business combination after the measurement period will affect the income tax provision. SFAS No. 141R is effective for business combinations for which the acquisition date is on or after the beginning of the first annual reporting period beginning after December 15, 2008, which means that it will be effective for our fiscal year beginning January 1, 2009. Early adoption is prohibited. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting SFAS No. 141 on our consolidated financial statements.

In December 2007, FASB issued SFAS No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements* (SFAS No. 160) which establishes accounting and reporting standards for the noncontrolling (minority) interest in a subsidiary and for the deconsolidation of a subsidiary. SFAS No. 160 is effective for business arrangements entered into in fiscal years beginning on or after December 15, 2008, which means that it will be effective for our fiscal year beginning January 1, 2009. Early adoption is prohibited. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting SFAS No. 160 on our consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

In March 2008, FASB issued SFAS No. 161 Disclosures About Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS No. 161)SFAS No. 161 is intended to enhance the current disclosure framework in FASB Statement 133 Accounting for Derivative Instrument and Hedging Activities. SFAS No. 161 requires enhanced disclosures about an entity s derivative and hedging activities. SFAB No. 161 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after November 15, 2008, with early application encouraged. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting SFAS No. 161 on our consolidated financial statements.

In May 2008, FASB issued SFAS No. 163 Accounting for Financial Guarantee Insurance Contracts (SFAS No. 163). SFAS No. 163 is to result in inconsistencies in the recognition and measurement of claim liabilities because of differing views about when a loss has been incurred under FASB Statement No. 5. SFAB No. 163 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2008, with early application not permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting SFAS No. 163 on our consolidated financial statements.

Note 2. Business Combination

On May 2, 2008, we acquired (the Acquisition) all of the stock of YourTechOnline.com (YTO), a provider of remote technology services based in Kelowna, British Columbia. YTO s service delivery methodology involves technical support agents who view and control a computer screen remotely. We acquired YTO to bolster our remote service delivery capabilities utilizing work-from-home agents.

The total purchase price was approximately \$2.8 million, including cash consideration of \$2.7 million and direct transaction costs of \$0.1 million. Of the cash paid at closing, approximately \$0.5 million was held in an escrow account for specified indemnity obligations.

The operating results of YTO have been included in our accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations from the date of the acquisition on May 2, 2008 to June 30, 2008.

To get the full benefits of YTO s service delivery methodology, we deemed it important to retain certain key YTO employees in our consumer business segment. These key employees signed non-compete agreements restricting their ability to attain competing employment outside SupportSoft for two years after the Acquisition. In addition, we placed value on YTO s referral partner relationships and existing customer relationships.

The purchase price for YTO exceeded the fair value of YTO net tangible and intangible assets acquired. As a result, we have recorded goodwill in connection with this transaction in accordance with SFAS No. 142.

The estimated purchase price and purchase price allocation, as presented below, represents our best estimates. These estimates are preliminary and may change after obtaining more information regarding, among other things, asset valuations and liabilities assumed.

An allocation among the tangible and identifiable intangible assets and liabilities acquired is summarized as follows. The financial information presented includes purchase accounting adjustments to the tangible and intangible assets:

	Amount (in thousands)	Amortization Period
Cash	\$ 48	
Accounts receivable, net	45	
Accrued liabilities	(401)	
Net liabilities assumed	(308)	
Identifiable intangible assets:		
Non-compete	224	18 months
Referral partner relationships	25	3 years
Customer base	31	3 years
Goodwill	2,854	
Total estimated purchase price	\$ 2,826	

Table of Contents

Note 3. Comprehensive Loss

SFAS No. 130 *Reporting Comprehensive Income* (SFAS No. 130) establishes standards for reporting and displaying comprehensive net income and its components in stockholders equity. SFAS No. 130 has no impact on our net income or loss as presented in our financial statements. SFAS No. 130 requires foreign currency translation adjustments and changes in the fair value of available-for-sale securities to be included in comprehensive income or loss.

The following are the components of comprehensive loss (in thousands):

	Three I End June	led	S	Six Months Ended June 30,		
	2008		2007	2008		2007
Net loss	\$ (4,347)	\$	(4,919) \$	(7,978)	\$	(10,541)
Net unrealized loss on available-for-sale securities	(220)		(46)	(1,572)		(27)
Foreign currency translation gain (loss)	(27)		22	(143)		(2)
Comprehensive loss	\$ (4, 594)	\$	(4,943) \$	(9,693)	\$	(10,570)

The components of accumulated other comprehensive loss relate entirely to accumulated foreign currency translation gains/(losses) and unrealized gains/(losses) on available-for-sale securities and were \$(935,000) and \$(1.6) million at June 30, 2008, and \$(793,000) and \$21,000 at December 31, 2007.

Note 4. Income Taxes

We recorded income tax provisions of \$84,000 and \$192,000 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008, respectively. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2007, we recorded income tax provision of \$131,000 and \$346,000. These provisions primarily reflect foreign income taxes including foreign withholding taxes related to certain international customer payments. In accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Interpretation No. 48 (FIN 48), included in the quarterly provision was an increase in unrecognized tax benefits of \$16,000 and \$31,000 and interest of \$5,000 and \$4,000 for the three months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

As of June 30, 2008, our deferred tax assets are fully offset by a valuation allowance. SFAS No. 109 Accounting for Income Taxes (SFAS No. 109) provides for the recognition of deferred tax assets if realization of such assets is more likely than not. Based upon the weight of available evidence, which includes SupportSoft s historical operating performance, reported cumulative net losses since inception and difficulty in accurately forecasting our future results, we provided a full valuation allowance against our net deferred tax assets. We reassess the need for our valuation allowance on a quarterly basis. If it is later determined that a portion of the valuation allowance should be reversed it will be a benefit to the income tax provision.

As of June 30, 2008, the amount of unrecognized tax benefit where it is reasonably possible that a significant change may occur in the next 12 months is approximately \$57,000. The change would result from expiration of the statute of limitations in several foreign jurisdictions.

Note 5. Segment Reporting

FASB No. 131 Disclosures about Segments of an Enterprise and Related Information (SFAS No. 131) establishes standards for the way in which public companies disclose certain information about operating segments in their financial reports.

Prior to January 2008, we conducted our business in one segment. In January 2008, we reorganized our Company and created two new business segments. We also appointed an executive vice president to lead each of the business units. Additionally, we began tracking profitability by segment and providing this information to our Chief Executive Officer. Consistent with SFAS No. 131, we have defined two reportable segments, distinguished by: i) market characteristics; ii) the nature of our products and services; iii) how we manage our operations; and iv) how our chief operating decision maker views results. We define the chief operating decision maker as our Chief Executive Officer.

Revenue and cost of revenue are provided on a segment basis, all other operating expenses are incorporated into the overall company results for this period as it would be impractical to reconstruct because the Company was not organized by business segment nor were costs and expenses tracked by business segment.

Table of Contents

Consumer Segment. In our consumer segment, we provide premium technology support to consumers over the phone and the internet for a fee. We offer our services to consumers through retailers, digital service providers and other companies who provide technology products and services to consumers. We also provide our services directly to consumers through www.support.com.

Enterprise Segment. Our enterprise customers use our software to resolve technical problems for their customers. Digital service providers use our products to automate the installation, activation and verification of broadband services, to reduce the cost and improve the quality of support for customers, and to enable the remote management of devices located at customer premises. Corporate IT departments and IT outsourcing firms use our software to improve the cost-effectiveness and efficiency of their support through an integrated portfolio of proactive service, self service and assisted service products.

Other. This category consists of common corporate expenses such as general and administrative expenses, stock-based compensation expenses, interest income, and other income or expenses, which are items that we do not allocate to our business segments.

The accounting policies of the segments are the same as those described in the summary of significant accounting policies in Note 1 to the condensed consolidated financial statements. We do not track assets and liabilities by reportable segment and therefore do not disclose total assets and liabilities by reporting segment. There are no intersegment sales.

The following table shows our financial results by reportable segment for the three months ended June 30, 2008 (in thousands):

	Enterprise		Consumer		Other		solidated
Revenue:							
License	\$ 2,897	\$		\$		\$	2,897
Maintenance	3,895						3,895
Services	3,934						3,934
Consumer			891				891
Total revenue	10,726		891				11,617
Segment operating costs and expenses	(7,589)		(5,424)				(13,013)
Amortization of intangible assets	(30)		(28)				(58)
Common corporate expenses					(2,197)		(2,197)
Stock-based compensation					(1,333)		(1,333)
Interest income & other, net					721		721
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 3,107	\$	(4,561)	\$	(2,809)	\$	(4,263)

Table of Contents

The following table shows our financial results by reportable segment for the six months ended June 30, 2008 (in thousands):

	Enterprise		Consumer		Other	Consolidated	
Revenue:							
License	\$ 5,871	\$		\$		\$	5,871
Maintenance	7,898						7,898
Services	7,883						7,883
Consumer			1,593				1,593
Total revenue	21,652		1,593				23,245
Segment operating costs and expenses	(15,711)		(10,760)				(26,471)
Amortization of intangible assets	(60)		(28)				(88)
Common corporate expenses					(4,135)		(4,135)
Stock-based compensation					(2,507)		(2,507)
Interest income & other, net					2,170		2,170
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 5,881	\$	(9,195)	\$	(4,472)	\$	(7,786)

Note 6. Contingencies

Legal Matters

In November 2001, a class action lawsuit was filed against us, two of our former officers, and certain underwriters in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York. Similar complaints have been filed against 55 underwriters and more than 300 other companies and other individual officers and directors of those companies. The lawsuit alleged that our registration statement and prospectus dated July 18, 2000 for the issuance and initial public offering of 4,250,000 shares of our common stock contained material misrepresentations and/or omissions related to alleged inflated commissions received by the underwriters of the offering. The lawsuit seeks unspecified damages as well as interest, fees and costs. All of the complaints against the underwriters, issuers and individuals have been consolidated for pre-trial purposes before U.S. District Court Judge Scheindlin of the Southern District of New York. On June 26, 2003, the plaintiffs announced that a proposed settlement between the issuer defendants and their directors and officers had been reached. Under the proposed settlement, which is subject to court approval, our insurance carrier would be responsible for any payments other than attorneys fees prior to June 1, 2003. A final settlement approval hearing on the proposed issuer settlement was held on April 24, 2006. The district court took the matter under submission. Meanwhile the consolidated case against the underwriters has proceeded. On October 13, 2004, the district court certified a class in the underwriters proceeding. On December 5, 2006, however, the Second Circuit reversed, holding that the proposed class could not be certified, and denied a petition for rehearing on April 6, 2007. On June 25, 2007, the district court entered a stipulated order terminating the proposed issuer settlement. Plaintiffs are proceeding with discovery as to underwriters and issuers, although principally with respect to focus or test cases that do not name the Company as a defendant. The court set a briefing schedule for a new class certification motion, which is expected to be heard in 2008. While we cannot predict with certainty the outcome of the litigation or whether the settlement will be approved, we believe we and our officers have meritorious defenses to the claims in the litigation.

We are also subject to other routine legal proceedings, as well as demands, claims and threatened litigation, that arise in the normal course of our business, potentially including assertions that we may be infringing patents or other intellectual property rights of others. We currently do not believe that the ultimate amount of liability, if any, for any pending claims of any type (alone or combined) will materially affect our financial position, results of operations or cash flows. The ultimate outcome of any litigation is uncertain, however, and either unfavorable or favorable outcomes could have a material negative impact on our financial condition and operating results. Regardless of outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us because of defense costs, negative publicity, diversion of management resources and other factors.

Taxes Contingencies

We are required to make periodic filings in the jurisdictions where we are deemed to have a presence for tax purposes. We have undergone tax audits in the past and have paid assessments arising from these audits. To date, such amounts have not been material. We evaluate estimated losses that could arise from similar assessments in accordance with SFAS No. 5. We consider such factors as the degree of probability of an unfavorable outcome and the ability to make a reasonable estimate of the amount of loss.

Note 7. Restructuring Obligations and Other Charges

In 2007, we implemented a reduction in workforce to align our cost structure with anticipated revenue. We reduced our workforce by 41 employees, or approximately 12% of the workforce at that time. As a result, we recorded a restructuring charge of \$1.2 million in

Table of Contents

2007. The restructuring charge was primarily comprised of severance costs and other personnel-related termination costs. Restructuring expenses included in the consolidated statements of operations were \$82,000 for cost of maintenance, \$240,000 for cost of services, \$160,000 for research and development, \$679,000 for sales and marketing and \$28,000 for general and administrative. Cash payments of \$741,000 were made against those obligations in 2007.

In the first half of 2008, there were no additional restructuring charges and cash payments totaling \$576,000 were made against the obligation at December 31, 2007. The following table summarizes activity associated with the restructuring and related expenses incurred as of June 30, 2008 (in thousands):

	Severance	Facilities	Total
Restructuring obligations, December 31, 2006	\$ 128 \$	\$	128
Restructuring costs incurred in 2007	1,179	11	1,190
Cash payments	(731)	(10)	(741)
Restructuring obligations, December 31, 2007	576	1	577
Cash payments	(575)	(1)	(576)
Restructuring obligations, June 30, 2008	\$ 1 \$	\$	1

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this Form 10-Q (the Report) and the section entitled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and the consolidated financial statements and related noted included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007. The following discussion includes forward-looking statements. Please see Risk Factors in Item 1A of this Report for important information to consider when evaluating these statements.

Overview

SupportSoft provides software and services designed to make technology work. Advances in computer processing power, data transmission speeds, wireless communications and other areas of technology have the potential to enable and enrich daily life. Too often, however, technology proves frustrating to all but the most expert users. SupportSoft s mission is to bridge this gap, and to enable technology to fulfill its promise.

In January 2008, we reorganized the company and began operating our business in two segments, consumer and enterprise. We also appointed an executive vice president to lead each of the business segments. Additionally, we began tracking profitability by segment and providing this information to our Chief Executive Officer. Accordingly, beginning in 2008, we are providing segment information for each business segment. Our consumer segment is a technology-enabled services business and provides consumers with assistance with frustrating technology problems. Our enterprise segment consists of our traditional business in which we license technical support software to telecommunications and cable companies, digital service providers and corporate IT departments.

In our consumer segment, we provide premium technology support to consumers over the phone and the internet for a fee. We offer our services to consumers through retailers, digital service providers and other companies who provide technology products and services to consumers. We also provide our services directly to consumers through www.support.com.

Our enterprise customers use our software to resolve technical problems for their customers. Digital service providers use our products to automate the installation, activation and verification of broadband services, to reduce the cost and improve the quality of technical support, and to enable the remote management of devices located at customer premises. Corporate IT departments and IT outsourcing firms use our software to improve the cost-effectiveness and efficiency of their support through an integrated portfolio of proactive service, self-service and assisted service products.

Most of our revenue to date has been derived from our traditional enterprise customers and has consisted of software license fees and fees for maintenance, consulting, training and hosting services. We have licensed our software to enterprise customers predominately on a perpetual basis in which we recognize license revenue up front, assuming all criteria for revenue recognition under the applicable accounting rules have been met. Maintenance fees relating to perpetual software licenses result in ratable recognition of revenue over the period of the maintenance term, which is generally one year. Consulting and training revenues are generally recognized as the services are performed or in accordance with predefined project milestones. Hosting fees are recognized ratably over the term of the hosting arrangement. Revenue from our consumer offerings have been derived predominantly from services that are generally paid on

Table of Contents

a per transaction basis. Going forward, we expect revenue recognition models from our consumer offerings could vary significantly depending on specific contractual terms.

Our total revenue for the quarter ended June 30, 2008 was \$11.6 million. Our total revenue decreased in the second quarter of 2008 by \$11,000, or less than 1% from the first quarter of 2008, and by \$1.8 million, or 14% from the same quarter of 2007 due to a decrease in enterprise license revenue. The decreases in license revenue were due to closing fewer large licensing transactions in the second quarter of 2008. Historically, a relatively small number of customers have accounted for a substantial portion of our license revenue. Therefore, failure to obtain or close a few large customer transactions can result in substantial fluctuations in license revenue from quarter to quarter.

Revenue from our enterprise segment was \$10.7 million and \$21.7 million for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2008. Within this segment license revenue was \$2.9 million, maintenance revenue was \$3.9 million and services revenue was \$3.9 million for the three months ended June 2008. For the six months ended June 2008, license revenue was \$5.9 million, maintenance revenue was \$7.9 million and services revenue was \$7.9 million. The key goal of our strategy in the enterprise segment is to achieve and maintain consistent segment operating profitability. To attain this goal we focus on cost control, increasing satisfaction of existing customers, and obtaining new customers. With respect to cost levels, we completed a reduction in force in the fourth quarter of 2007 and have continued to manage our spending in a disciplined way. With respect to customer satisfaction, we are operating with a series of tailored customer account plans designed to enable our customers to achieve maximum value from their investment in our products. With respect to new customers, we have targeted initiatives in specific market areas designed to expand our customer base. In the first two quarters of 2008, our enterprise segment was profitable at the operating income level. See Note 5 to the condensed consolidated financials statements for more information.

Revenue from our consumer segment was \$891,000 and \$1.6 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008. Consumer revenue was comprised primarily of fees for technology support services provided through channel partners and, to a lesser extent, directly to consumers through support.com. In the first quarter of 2007 we had just launched our consumer business. Consumer revenue in the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2007 was \$262,000 and \$423,000, respectively. The key goal of our strategy in the consumer segment is to grow revenue primarily by developing alliances with other companies through which our offerings reach consumers. We have established and are now expanding our initial channel partnerships while seeking to grow our portfolio of partners.

We do not expect immediate returns from our consumer initiative but believe it can create sustainable revenue growth over time. We are making significant incremental investments in support of the consumer business, including investments in hiring, training, and managing home-based consumer technical support agents and in developing and promoting our consumer offerings. We expect that these additional investments will precede any material revenue increase from our new business initiatives. As a result, we currently expect to incur total company quarterly net losses through at least 2008.

We intend the following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations to provide information that will assist in understanding our financial statements, the changes in certain key items in those financial statements from period to period, and the primary factors that accounted for those changes, as well as how certain accounting principles, policies and estimates affect our financial statements.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

In preparing our condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, we make assumptions, judgments and estimates that can have a significant impact on our net revenue, and operating results, as well as on the value of certain assets and liabilities on our consolidated balance sheet. We base our assumptions, judgments and estimates on historical experience and various other factors that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results could differ materially from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. On a regular basis we evaluate our assumptions, judgments and estimates and make changes accordingly. We believe that the assumptions, judgments and estimates involved in the accounting for revenue recognition, allowance for doubtful accounts, accounting for income taxes, accounting for goodwill and other intangible assets, and stock-based compensation have the greatest potential impact on our condensed consolidated financial statements, so we consider these to be our critical accounting policies. We discuss below the critical accounting estimates associated with these policies. For further information on the critical accounting policies, see the notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

Revenue Recognition

We derive revenues from software license fees, maintenance and support, professional services and transaction-based technology support services and multiple element arrangements that may include any combination of these items. We recognize revenue in

Table of Contents

accordance with generally accepted accounting principles that are appropriate for each type of revenue. Our revenue recognition policy is one of our critical accounting policies because revenue is a key component of our results of operations and is based on complex rules that require us to make judgments. In applying our revenue recognition policy we must determine which portions of our revenue are recognized currently and which portions must be deferred and recognized later. In order to determine current and deferred revenue, we make estimates with regard to the expected amount of future services to be performed and the appropriate fair value for those services. We also make judgments as to whether future services are essential to the functionality of other elements of the software arrangement. We do not record revenue on sales transactions when the collection of cash is in doubt at the time of sale. Rather, revenue is recognized from these transactions as cash is collected. The determination of collectibility requires significant judgment.

Allowances for Doubtful Accounts

We make judgments as to our ability to collect outstanding receivables and provide allowances for the portion of receivables when collection becomes doubtful. Provisions are made based upon a specific review of all significant outstanding invoices. For those invoices not specifically provided for, provisions are recorded at differing rates, based upon the age of the receivable. In determining these percentages, we analyze our historical collection experience and current payment trends. If the historical data we use to calculate the allowance for doubtful accounts does not reflect the future ability to collect outstanding receivables, additional provisions for doubtful accounts may be needed and the future results of operations could be materially affected.

Accounting for Income Taxes

We are required to estimate our income taxes in each of the tax jurisdictions in which we operate. This process involves management s estimation of our actual current tax exposures together with an assessment of temporary differences determined based on the difference between the financial statement and tax basis of certain items. These differences result in net deferred tax assets and liabilities, which are included within the consolidated balance sheet. We must then assess the likelihood that the deferred tax assets will be recovered from future taxable income and, to the extent we believe that recovery is not likely, we must establish a valuation allowance. To the extent we establish a valuation allowance or adjust this allowance in a period, we must include a tax expense or benefit within the tax provision in the statements of operations.

Accounting for Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

At June 30, 2008, goodwill was \$12.6 million, and net identifiable intangible assets were \$531,000. We assess the impairment of goodwill annually or more often if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. An impairment loss would be recognized if the fair value of the reporting unit is less than the carrying value of the reporting unit is net assets on the date of the evaluation. We assess the impairment of finite lived identifiable intangible assets whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that its carrying amount may not be recoverable. An impairment loss would be recognized when the sum of the future net cash flows expected to result from the use of the asset and its eventual disposition is less than its carrying amount. Such impairment loss would be measured as the difference between the carrying amount of the asset and its fair value. The estimate of cash flow is based upon, among other things, certain assumptions about expected future operating performance and an appropriate discount rate determined by our management. Our estimates of discounted cash flows may differ from actual cash flows due to, among other things, economic conditions, changes to the business model or changes in operating performance. If we made different estimates, material differences may result in write-downs of net long-lived and intangible assets, which would be reflected by charges to our operating results for any period presented. Furthermore, we evaluate cash flows at the lowest operating segment level. If the number of reporting segments increases in the future, as it has in 2008, this may make impairment more probable than it would be with fewer reporting segments.

Stock-based compensation

We account for stock-based compensation in accordance with the provisions of SFAS No. 123R. We adopted SFAS No. 123R using the modified prospective transition method, which requires the application of the accounting standard starting from January 1, 2006. Under the fair value recognition provisions of SFAS No. 123R, stock-based compensation cost is estimated at the grant date based on the fair value of the award and is recognized as expense ratably over the requisite service period of the award. We estimate the fair value of stock-based awards on the grant date using the Black-Scholes-Merton option-pricing model. Determining the appropriate fair value model and calculating the fair value of stock-based awards requires judgment, including estimating stock price volatility, forfeiture rates and expected life. If any of these assumptions used in the option-pricing models changes significantly, stock-based compensation may differ materially in the future from that recorded in the accompanying financial statements.

Table of Contents

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following table sets forth the results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007 expressed as a percentage of total revenue.

	Three Mont Ended June 30,	ths	Six Mont Ended June 30	
	2008	2007	2008	2007
License	25%	44%	25%	38%
Maintenance	34	29	34	33
Services	34	25	34	27
Consumer	7	2	7	2
Total revenue	100	100	100	100
Costs and expenses:				
Cost of license	1	0	1	0
Cost of maintenance	4	5	4	5
Cost of services	30	31	31	33
Cost of consumer	16	8	13	8
Amortization of intangible assets	1	2	0	2
Research and development	19	18	19	20
Sales and marketing	49	64	53	68
General and administrative	23	19	22	21
Total Costs and Expenses	143	147	143	157
Loss from operations	(43)	(47)	(43)	(57)
Interest and other income, net	6	11	10	14
Loss before income taxes	(37)	(36)	(33)	(43)
Income tax provision	0	(1)	(1)	(1)
Net loss	(37)%	(37)%	(34)%	(44)%

Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2008 and 2007

REVENUE

		Three Months F	Ended June 30	,		Six Months Ended June 30,					
			\$	%			\$	%			
In thousands, except percentages	2008	2007	Change	Change	2008	2007	Change	Change			

Edgar Filing: SUPPORTSOFT INC - Form 10-Q

License	\$ 2,897	\$ 5,891	\$ (2,994)	(51)% \$	5,871	\$ 9,138	\$ (3,267)	(36)%
Maintenance	3,895	3,910	(15)	0%	7,898	7,834	64	1%
Services	3,934	3,370	564	17%	7,883	6,464	1,419	22%
Consumer	891	262	629	240%	1,593	423	1,170	277%
Total revenue	\$ 11,617	\$ 13,433	\$ (1,816)	14% \$	23,245	\$ 23,859	\$ (614)	(3)%

License revenue. License revenue is comprised of fees for perpetual and term licenses of our software. The decreases in license revenue for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2008 compared with the same periods in 2007 were due to our closing fewer large licensing transactions. Customers often elect to license our software in smaller initial quantities and to acquire additional licenses as their growth requires. Additionally, the majority of our license revenue has been derived from existing customers who require fewer licenses in current periods since their initial purchases have already been made. In the second quarter of 2008, only one customer accounted for greater than \$1 million in license revenue, compared with the same period in 2007 where two customers

Table of Contents

individually accounted for greater than \$1 million in license revenue and \$4.1 million in the aggregate. For the six months ended June 30, 2008, there were three customers that accounted for greater than \$1 million in license revenue, aggregating to \$3.3 million of license revenue. During the same period of 2007, three customers contributed greater than \$1 million of license revenue, aggregating to \$5.3 million of license revenue. Historically, a relatively small number of customers have accounted for a substantial portion of our license revenue.

Maintenance revenue. Maintenance revenue is comprised primarily of revenue from post-contract technical support services which includes software product updates. Maintenance revenue is recognized ratably over the term of the maintenance period, which is generally one year. Maintenance revenue remained relatively consistent for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2008, compared with the same periods in 2007.

Services revenue. Services revenue is primarily comprised of revenue from professional services, such as consulting, training and fees for hosting services. Services revenue is generally recognized as the services are performed. Our services revenue may fluctuate from period to period depending on the overall demand for our consulting services and level of consulting activity with major customers. The increase in services revenue in the second quarter of 2008 from the second quarter of 2007 was due primarily to increased services demand, particularly from one customer whose services revenue increased to \$1.3 million in the second quarter of 2008 from \$807,000 in the second quarter of 2007. The increase in services revenue in the first half of 2008 from the first half of 2007 was also due to increased services purchased by the same customer whose services revenue increased to \$2.3 million in 2008 from \$1.3 million in 2007.

Consumer revenue. Revenue from our consumer offerings have been derived predominantly from technology support services that are paid for on a per-incident basis. We also license certain of our consumer software products to partners on a per-use basis. Consumer revenue in the second quarter of 2008 was comprised primarily of fees from technology support services delivered through our consumer partners, fees from licenses of our consumer software products to our consumer partners, and fees from technology support services offered directly to consumers through support.com. In early 2007, we had just begun to offer our consumer solutions so revenues in the three and six month periods ended June 30 were significantly smaller than the same periods in 2008. The increase in consumer revenue from 2007 to 2008 was due to increased services demand from consumer partners.

International Revenue

Revenue from customers outside North America accounted for approximately 24% and 23% of our total revenue for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008, compared with 19% and 20% for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2007.

COSTS AND EXPENSES

Costs of Revenue

	Tl	ıree	Months H	Ende	d June 30,	,	Six Months Ended June 30,								
In thousands, except percentages	2008		2007	C	\$ hange	% Change		2008		2007	C	\$ Change	% Change		
Cost of license	\$ 92	\$	52	\$	40	77% 5	\$	143	\$	90	\$	53	59%		
Cost of maintenance	\$ 465	\$	661	\$	(196)	(30)% 5	\$	1,014	\$	1,299	\$	(285)	(22)%		
Cost of services	\$ 3,496	\$	4,174	\$	(678)	(16)% 5	\$	7,249	\$	7,834	\$	(585)	(7)%		
Cost of consumer	\$ 1,871	\$	1,017	\$	854	84%	\$	3,110	\$	1,876	\$	1,234	66%		

Cost of license. Cost of license fees consists primarily of third-party licenses and royalty fees under license arrangements for technology embedded in or resold with our products. Cost of license fees for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007 were less than 1% of total revenue.

Cost of maintenance. Cost of maintenance consists primarily of compensation costs, travel costs, and related overhead expenses for customer support personnel. Cost of maintenance decreased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007 due primarily to decrease in salary and related employees costs as a result of a lower number of customer support personnel.

Cost of services. Cost of services consists primarily of costs of our enterprise professional services organization such as compensation, travel, related overhead expenses for professional services personnel and costs of third parties for subcontracted

Table of Contents

consulting services. The decrease in cost of services for the second quarter of 2008 compared with the same period in 2007 was due primarily to a transition from higher cost third-party contractors to lower cost employees, and lower travel expenses.

Cost of consumer. Cost of consumer revenue consists primarily of salary and related expenses for the consumer operations and home-based technical support agents, technology and telecommunication expenses related to the delivery of services and other employee-related expenses. The increases for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 as compared to the same periods in 2007 were due primarily to salary and related and overhead expenses for our consumer technology support agents. We increased the number of consumer technology support agents in order to meet anticipated volume increases. We expect cost of consumer revenue to increase each quarter during 2008 as we add agents to support higher anticipated call volumes

Amortization of Intangible Assets

		Three Months Ended June 30,							Six Months Ended June 30,								
In thousands, except percentages	200	8	2	007	C	\$ hange	% Change	20	08	2	007	Cl	\$ hange	% Change			
Amortization of intangible assets	\$	58	\$	272	\$	(214)	(79)%	\$	88	\$	545	\$	(457)	(84))%		

The decrease in the amortization of intangible assets is due to a write-down of our intangible assets during the fourth quarter of 2007, which reduced the carrying value of our intangible assets as of December 31, 2007. Amortization expense beginning in 2008 was based on the reduced carrying value of the intangible assets and therefore decreased in the three and six months ended June 2008 compared with the same periods in 2007.

OPERATING EXPENSES

	T	hree	Months	End	ed June 30	,	Six Months Ended June 30,								
In thousands, except percentages	2008		2007	(\$ Change	% Change	2008		2007	(\$ Change	% Change			
Research and development	\$ 2,184	\$	2,434	\$	(250)	(10)% \$	4,420	\$	4,704	\$	(284)	(6)%			
Sales and marketing	\$ 5,710	\$	8,623	\$	(2,913)	(34)% \$	12,096	\$	16,029	\$	(3,933)	(25)%			
General and administrative	\$ 2,725	\$	2,519	\$	206	8% \$	5,081	\$	5,061	\$	20	0%			

Research and development. Research and development costs are expensed as incurred. Research and development expense consists primarily of compensation costs, third-party consulting expenses and related overhead costs for research and development personnel. The decrease for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 as compared to the same periods in 2007 was mainly due to lower salary and related expenses due to fewer research and development personnel.

Sales and marketing. Sales and marketing expense consists primarily of compensation costs, including salaries, sales commissions and related overhead costs for sales, business development and marketing personnel; expenses for lead generation activities; and promotional expenses, including public relations, advertising and marketing events, in both the enterprise and consumer businesses. The decrease in sales and marketing expense was due primarily to lower salaries and related employee costs and lower commissions associated with a reduction of personnel in the fourth quarter of 2007. We plan to continue to invest in our consumer business during the second half of 2008.

General and administrative. General and administrative expense consists primarily of compensation costs and related overhead costs for administrative personnel and professional fees for legal, accounting and other professional services. The increase in general and administrative expense for the second quarter of 2008, compared to the same quarter of 2007 was primarily due to increases in contractor expenses and recruiting expenses associated with scaling our general and administrative functions to support our current business. General and administrative expense remained consistent for the six month period ended June 30, 2008 as compared to the same period in 2007.

Table of Contents

INTEREST INCOME AND OTHER, NET

		T	hree	Months 1	Ende	d June 30	,	Six Months Ended June 30,								
In thousands, except percentages	2	2008		2007	C	\$ hange	% Change	2008		2007	(\$ Change	% Change			
Interest income and other, net	\$	721	\$	1,531	\$	(810)	(53)% \$	2,170	\$	3,384	\$	(1,214)	(36)%			

The decrease in interest income and other was primarily due to lower average investment balances and lower interest income on our marketable securities as we shifted more of our investments into relatively safer but lower yielding money market instruments in order to reduce our credit risk.

PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES

		Three Months Ended June 30,							Six Months Ended June 30,								
In thousands, except percentages	2	2008		2007	Cha	\$ ange	% Change		20	008		2007	Cl	\$ hange	% Chan		
Provision for income taxes	\$	(84)	\$	(131)	\$	47	36	% 5	5	(192)	\$	(346)	\$	154		45%	

The provisions for income taxes are primarily comprised of estimates of current taxes due in foreign jurisdictions and foreign withholding taxes.

The decrease in the provision for income taxes from the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 was due primarily to a reduction in projected foreign pretax income as well as reduced tax rates in foreign jurisdictions, mainly from Belgium, Canada, Germany and UK. In addition, there was a reduction in withholding tax paid, mainly from India.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Total cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities in the aggregate decreased \$12.0 million to \$100.9 million at June 30, 2008 from \$112.9 million at December 31, 2007.

Operating Activities

Net cash used in operating activities was \$6.6 million and \$7.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Net cash used in operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2008 was primarily due to the net loss of \$8.0 million and a reduction in deferred

revenue of \$1.6 million driven by lower deferred maintenance revenue, partially offset by non-cash items of \$2.7 million. Such items primarily include depreciation, amortization of premiums and discounts on marketable securities, stock-based compensation expense, and amortization of intangible assets.

Our accounts receivable and deferred revenue balances fluctuate from period to period and are primarily dependent on (i) the timing of the closure of our license agreements, especially larger agreements concluded late in the period, (ii) the related invoicing and payment provisions under those agreements, (iii) the timing of maintenance renewals and related invoicing, and (iv) collections.

Deferred revenue decreased \$1.6 million from \$10.5 million at December 31, 2007 to \$8.9 million at June 30, 2008. Deferred revenue at June 30, 2007 decreased \$5.3 million to \$8.3 million from \$13.6 million at December 31, 2006. The primary component of deferred revenue was deferred maintenance revenue. Deferred maintenance is recognized ratably over the maintenance term, which is typically one year. Although there are a number of factors that could cause deferred revenue to fluctuate from quarter to quarter, we generally expect the fourth quarter deferred maintenance balance to be higher than at other times during the year because of seasonally strong license sales in the fourth quarter and the initial and renewal maintenance billings associated with such license sales. In the quarters that follow December 31, the amortization of deferred maintenance will generally result in a decrease in our overall deferred revenue balance.

Table of Contents

Investing Activities

Net cash provided by investing activities was \$35.1 million and \$7.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Net cash provided by investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2008 was primarily due to sales and maturities of \$77.8 million in marketable securities offset by the purchases of \$38.3 million in marketable securities, \$2.8 million for the acquisition of YTO, expenditures of \$322,000 for property and equipment and \$1.4 million for purchased technology. Net cash provided by investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2007 was primarily due to sales and maturities of \$71.9 million in marketable securities offset by the purchase of \$62.7 million in marketable securities and expenditures of \$2.1 million for property and equipment, primarily related to furniture and leasehold improvements for our new headquarter office.

Financing Activities

Net cash generated by financing activities was \$195,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2008 and \$3.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2007. Net cash provided by financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2008 was attributable to net proceeds from the purchase of 64,181 common shares under the employee stock purchase plan. Net cash provided by financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2007 was attributable to net proceeds from the purchase of 47,818 shares of common stock under the employee stock purchase plan and the exercise of 1,063,277 stock options.

Working Capital and Capital Expenditure Requirements

At June 30, 2008, we had stockholders equity of \$113.9 million and working capital of \$75.3 million. Included as a reduction to working capital is deferred revenue of \$8.3 million, which will not require cash to settle, but will be recognized as revenue in the future. We believe that our existing cash balances will be sufficient to meet our working capital requirements, as well as our planned capital expenditures for at least the next 12 months.

As noted above, we plan to make substantial investments in our business during 2008, primarily related to the consumer business segment. We believe these investments and others are essential to creating sustainable growth in our business in the future. Because these investments will likely precede any associated revenues, we expect our working capital to decrease in the near term. Additionally, we may choose to acquire other businesses or complimentary technologies to enhance our product capabilities and such acquisitions would likely require the use of cash.

At June 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007 we had investments in AAA-rated auction-rate debt securities with various state student loan authorities of \$23.3 million and \$38.9 million, respectively. At the time of our initial investment and through the date of this Report, all of the securities we have invested in are rated AAA, the highest rating issued by a rating agency, and the student loans made by these authorities are substantially guaranteed by the federal government through the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP). Auction-rate securities are long-term floating rate bonds tied to short-term interest rates. After the initial issuance of the securities, the interest rate on the securities is reset periodically, at intervals established at the time of issuance (e.g., every seven, twenty-eight, thirty-five days, or every six months; etc.), based on market demand. Auction-rate securities are bought and sold in the marketplace through a competitive bidding process often referred to as a Dutch auction. If there is insufficient interest in the securities at the time of an auction, the auction may not be completed. Following such a failed auction, we cannot access our funds that are invested in the corresponding auction-rate securities until a future auction of these

investments is successful, new buyers express interest in purchasing these securities in between reset dates, issuers establish a different form of financing to replace these securities, or final payments become due according to contractual maturities. Given the current negative liquidity conditions in the global credit markets, in the months from February through July 2008 the auctions failed for all of the of auction-rate securities we held as of June 30, 2008, and as a result our ability to liquidate our investment and fully recover the carrying value of our investment in the near term may be limited or not exist.

The fair value of our auction rate securities at June 30, 2008 reflects an unrealized loss of \$1.5 million. Fair value for such securities was based on a discounted cash flow valuation that takes into account a number of factors including estimated duration, credit quality, and the percentage of FFELP guarantee. We made assumptions about future cash flows based on contractual interest rate formulas and used estimates of market data, including yields of trading securities that we believe to be similar or comparable. Presently we have determined the decline in value to be temporary because i) we have the intent and ability to hold these securities in the near term in order to recoup their par values, ii) through the date of this Report all of the securities have maintained their AAA credit ratings, iii) loans made by the issuers are backed by the federal government, and iv) we have noted no deterioration in the credit quality of the issuers.

However if circumstances change, we may be required to record an other-than-temporary impairment charge on these investments. We may similarly be required to record other-than-temporary impairment charges if the ratings on any of these securities are reduced or if any of the issuers default on their obligations. In addition to impairment charges, any of these events could cause us to lose part

Table of Contents

or all of our investment in these securities. Any of these events could materially affect our results of operations and our financial condition. We currently believe these securities are not significantly impaired for the reasons described above; however, it could take until the final maturity of the underlying notes (up to 30 years) to realize our investments—recorded value. Based on our cash position and potential other sources of cash, we do not anticipate the potential lack of liquidity on these investments will have a material impact on our ability to conduct business.

If we require additional capital resources to grow our business internally or to acquire complementary technologies and businesses at any time in the future, we may seek to sell additional equity or debt securities. The sale of additional equity or debt securities could result in more dilution to our stockholders. Financing arrangements may not be available to us, or may not be available in amounts or on terms acceptable to us.

Acquisition

On May 2, 2008, we acquired all of the stock of YourTechOnline.com (YTO). In connection with the Acquisition, we used approximately \$2.8 million in cash, including cash consideration of \$2.7 million and direct transaction costs of \$0.1 million. Accordingly, the operations of YTO have been included in our accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations beginning from May 2, 2008. YTO s service delivery methodology involves consumer technical support agents who view and control a computer screen remotely. We acquired YTO to bolster our remote consumer service delivery capabilities utilizing home-based technical support agents.

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

The primary objective of our investment activities is to preserve principal while at the same time maximizing the income we receive from our investments without significantly increasing risk. To achieve this objective, we invest our excess cash in a variety of securities, including government debt securities, municipal debt securities with an auction reset feature (auction-rate securities), corporate notes and bonds, commercial paper and money market funds meeting certain criteria. These securities are classified as available-for-sale and consequently are recorded on the balance sheet at fair value with unrealized gains or losses reported as a separate component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). Our holdings of the securities of any one issuer, except government agencies, do not exceed 10% of the portfolio. We do not utilize derivative financial instruments to manage our interest rate risks.

As of June 30, 2008, we held \$59.3 million in marketable securities (excluding cash and cash equivalents), which consisted primarily of government debt securities, auction-rate securities, corporate notes and bonds, and commercial paper. The weighted average interest rate of our portfolio was approximately 1.84% at June 30, 2008. A decline in interest rates over time would reduce our interest income from our marketable securities. A decrease in interest rates of 100 basis points would cause a corresponding decrease in our annual interest income of approximately \$593,000.

At June 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007 we had investments in AAA-rated auction-rate debt securities with various state student loan authorities of \$23.3 million and \$38.9 million, respectively. At the time of our initial investment and through the date of this Report, all of the securities we have invested in are rated AAA, the highest rating issued by a rating agency, and the student loans made by these authorities are substantially guaranteed by the federal government through the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP). Auction-rate securities are long-term floating rate bonds tied to short-term interest rates. After the initial issuance of the securities, the interest rate on the securities is reset periodically, at intervals established at the time of issuance (e.g., every seven, twenty-eight, thirty-five days, or every six months; etc.), based on

market demand. Auction-rate securities are bought and sold in the marketplace through a competitive bidding process often referred to as a Dutch auction. If there is insufficient interest in the securities at the time of an auction, the auction may not be completed. Following such a failed auction, we would not be able to access our funds that are invested in the corresponding auction-rate securities until a future auction of these investments is successful, new buyers express interest in purchasing these securities in between reset dates, issuers establish a different form of financing to replace these securities, or final payments become due according to contractual maturities. Given the current negative liquidity conditions in the global credit markets, in the months from February through July 2008 auctions failed for all of the of auction-rate securities we held as of June 30, 2008, and as a result our ability to liquidate our investment and fully recover the carrying value of our investment in the near term may be limited or not exist.

The fair value of our auction rate securities at June 30, 2008 reflects an unrealized loss of \$1.5 million. Fair value for such securities was based on a discounted cash flow valuation that takes into account a number of factors including estimated duration, credit quality, and the percentage of FFELP guarantee. We made assumptions about future cash flows based on contractual interest rate formulas and used estimates of market data, including yields of trading securities that we believe to be similar or comparable. Presently we have determined the decline in value to be temporary because i) we have the intent and ability to hold these securities in the near term in order to recoup their par values, ii) through the date of this Report all of the securities have maintained their AAA credit ratings, iii)

Table of Contents

loans made by the issuers are backed by the federal government, and iv) we have noted no deterioration in the credit quality of the issuers.

However if circumstances change, we may be required to record an other-than-temporary impairment charge on these investments. We may similarly be required to record other-than-temporary impairment charges if the ratings on any of these securities are reduced or if any of the issuers default on their obligations. In addition to impairment charges, any of these events could cause us to lose part or all of our investment in these securities. Any of these events could materially affect our results of operations and our financial condition. We currently believe these securities are not significantly impaired for the reasons described above; however, it could take until the final maturity of the underlying notes (up to 30 years) to realize our investments—recorded value. Based on our cash position and potential other sources of cash, we do not anticipate the potential lack of liquidity on these investments will have a material impact on our ability to conduct business.

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures, as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the Exchange Act), that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. In designing and evaluating our disclosure controls and procedures, management recognized that disclosure controls and procedures, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the disclosure controls and procedures are met. Our disclosure controls and procedures have been designed to meet, and management believes they meet, reasonable assurance standards. Additionally, in designing disclosure controls and procedures, our management necessarily was required to apply its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible disclosure controls and procedures. The design of any disclosure controls and procedures also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions.

Our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, after evaluating the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report, have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are effective based on their evaluation of these controls and procedures required by paragraph (b) of Exchange Act Rules 13a-15 or 15d-15.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the first half of 2008 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Table of Contents
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION
ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS
See Note 6 Contingencies to the condensed consolidated financial statements in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for a description of legal proceedings.
ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS
This report contains forward-looking statements regarding our business and expected future performance as well as assumptions underlying or relating to such statements of expectation, all of which are forward looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Words such as expects, anticipates, intends, plans, believes, forecasts, estimates, seeks, may result in, focused on, continue to, and similar expressions often identify forward-looking statements.
We are subject to many risks and uncertainties that may materially affect our business and future performance and cause those forward-looking statements to be inaccurate. There risks and uncertainties include the following:
We have not been profitable and may not achieve profitability in future periods.
We were not profitable in 2007 or in the first half of 2008. In addition, we intend to make significant investments in support of our business in 2008 and we expect to continue to sustain losses in 2008 and possibly subsequent periods. If we fail to achieve revenue growth as a result of these additional investments or if such revenue growth does not result in our achieving profitability, the market price of our common stock will likely decline. A sustained period of losses would also result in an increased usage of cash to fund our operating activities and a corresponding reduction in our cash balance.
Our quarterly results have in the past, and may in the future, fluctuate significantly.
Our quarterly revenue and operating results have in the past and may in the future fluctuate from quarter to quarter. As a result, we believe that quarter-to-quarter and year-to-year comparisons of our revenue and operating results are not necessarily meaningful, and that these comparisons may not be accurate indicators of future performance.

Several factors that have contributed or may in the future contribute to fluctuations in our operating results include:

•	Demand for our software and services;
• of these	Our collaboration with premium technology support partners including retailers, and the timing and success partners introduction and sale of our products;
•	Size and timing of customer orders and our ability to recognize revenue in a given quarter;
•	Our ability to increase the efficiency and capacity of our customer support agents;
•	Our reliance on a small number of customers for a substantial portion of our revenue;
•	The price and mix of products and services we or our competitors offer;
•	The mix of products and services that generate up-front revenue as opposed to revenue over a period of time
•	Our ability to attract and retain customers;
•	Our ability to adapt to our customers needs in a market space defined by frequent technological change;
•	The rate of expansion of our consumer offerings and our investments therein;
•	The amount and timing of operating costs and capital expenditures in our business;
•	Seasonal trends resulting from corporate spending patterns;

Table of Contents

- The exercise of judgment by our management in making accounting decisions in accordance with our accounting policies;
- Potential losses on marketable securities, foreign exchange exposures on contracts, or other losses from financial instruments we may hold that are exposed to market risk; and
- General economic conditions and their effect on our operations.

Over the last three years, we have licensed our enterprise software predominately on a perpetual basis in which we recognize the license revenue up front, assuming all criteria for revenue recognition have been met. As a result of our current perpetual licensing model for the enterprise business, we have become dependent on a few customer contracts with up-front license revenue for a substantial portion of our license revenue in any one quarter. In addition, a significant portion of our total revenue each quarter comes from a number of orders received in the last month of a quarter. In certain previous quarters, we failed to obtain or close expected perpetual licenses with up-front revenue resulting in a revenue shortfall. If in future quarters we fail to obtain or close orders expected to be completed by the end of a quarter, particularly if these orders are for perpetual licenses with up-front revenue, our quarterly results would suffer and the market price of our common stock would likely decline. While revenues in our consumer business are generally recognized over the course of a quarter based on the number of services delivered, this revenue is not significant enough at this time to offset a shortfall in enterprise perpetual license revenue.

Our inability to meet future financial performance targets that we announce or that are published by research analysts could cause the market price of our common stock to decline.

From time to time, we provide guidance related to our future financial performance. In addition, financial analysts publish their own expectations of our future financial performance. Because our quarterly revenue and our operating results fluctuate, future financial performance is difficult to predict. In the past, we have failed to meet our guidance. As it did following the announcement of our third quarter results, future downward adjustments of our guidance or the failure to meet our guidance or the expectations of research analysts would likely cause the market price of our common stock to decline.

Management s ability to accurately predict performance is affected in large part by a significant portion of our total revenue being dependent upon the closing of new large customer orders in our enterprise business. In addition, our guidance is based in part upon the expectation of sales of services offerings in our consumer business, with which we have a limited history. A significant portion of our consumer business is dependent upon relationships with consumer support partners, including retailers. We sell to numerous consumers through each of these partners, and these partner programs often require a significant initial investment of resources, strategic focus, and time by us and by our consumer partners before generating revenue. Accordingly, the timing of the rollout of our services by each partner, and therefore the timing of our revenue associated with that partner, are difficult to predict. Delay in the launch or rollout of our support services program with even one of these partners could cause us to miss revenue targets, particularly in the near term since we depend on relationships with only a few consumer partners for most of our consumer revenue. In the event we fail to achieve projected revenue levels in any quarter, we will be unable to reduce our expenses for that quarter in a corresponding fashion, and our results will not meet our guidance or the expectations of securities analysts or investors, which would likely cause the market price of our common stock to decline.

The trading market for our common stock relies in part on the research and reports that industry or financial analysts publish about us or our business. We do not control these analysts. If one or more of the analysts who currently cover us downgrade our stock, our stock price would likely decline rapidly. Furthermore, if one or more of these analysts cease coverage of us, we could lose visibility in the market, which in turn could cause the market price of our stock to decline.

Finally, the market prices of software companies have been extremely volatile. Stock prices of many software companies have often fluctuated in a manner unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of such companies. In the past, following periods of market volatility, stockholders have often instituted securities class action litigation relating to the stock trading and price volatility of the software company in question, including SupportSoft. Any securities litigation we are involved in could result in our incurring substantial defense costs and diverting resources and the attention of management from our business.

Our consumer business will increase our operating expenses without any assurance of yielding increased revenue.

We are executing a plan to extend our business by providing premium technology services to consumers through our alliance partners and directly. We may not be able to offer these new services successfully. We have limited experience in reaching or serving consumers or in managing consumer technical support agents. All of our agents are now home-based, which will require a high degree of coordination and quality control of employees working from diverse and remote locations. As a result, we expect to continue to use

Table of Contents

significant cash and incur increased operating expenses to support this initiative, including costs associated with recruiting, training and managing our consumer technical support agents, costs to acquire technology and infrastructure to support our consumer business, promotional costs associated with reaching consumers, and costs of obtaining personnel with the necessary consumer expertise. These investments, which typically are made in advance of revenue, may not yield increased revenue to offset these expenses. Furthermore, this new business initiative, if not favorably received by consumers, could damage the reputation of our corporate enterprise business as well as strain our management, financial and operational resources necessary to maintain our corporate business. The lack of market acceptance of our consumer efforts or our inability to generate satisfactory revenue from our expanded consumer services would have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and operating results.

If we fail to hire, train and manage our home-based consumer technical support agents efficiently and in a manner that provides an adequate level of support for our customers, our reputation and revenues could be harmed.

Our plans for our consumer business depend in part on our ability to increase the number of our home-based consumer technical support agents in order to satisfy the demand for our consumer services. We may be unable to attract, train and manage adequate numbers of competent home-based support agents, which is essential in creating a favorable interactive customer experience, including reducing customer wait times, reducing the time it takes our agents to deliver our services, and meeting customer demand for our services at peak time. We have limited experience in hiring, training, and managing these agents. Although our service delivery and communications infrastructure enables us to monitor and manage these agents remotely, because they are home-based and geographically dispersed, we are less able to directly supervise their work. We have attempted to augment our service delivery operations through our recent acquisition of YTO, a company that specializes in delivering technical support through work-at-home agents. Any problems we encounter with integrating the YourTechOnline.com agents, in propagating the YourTechOnline.com service delivery model across existing agents or in retaining agents following the acquisition could seriously jeopardize our service delivery operations and our consumer revenue. If we are unable to continually provide adequate staffing for our service delivery operations, our revenue and reputation could be seriously harmed.

Disruptions in our information technology and service delivery infrastructure and operations, including interruptions or delays in service from our third-party Web hosting provider, could impair the delivery of our services and harm our business.

Our operations, and in particular our hosted products and consumer services, depend on the continuing operation of our information technology and communication systems and those of our external service providers. Any damage to or failure of those systems could result in interruptions in our service, which could reduce our revenues and profits, and damage our reputation. We serve certain of our customers through a third-party hosting facility located in the United States. We do not control the operation of this facility. It may experience unplanned outages and other technical difficulties, and it is vulnerable to damage or interruption from fires, floods, telecommunications and connectivity failures, power failures, and similar events. This facility is also subject to risks from vandalism, break-ins, intrusion, and other malicious attacks. Despite precautions taken, such as disaster recovery planning and back-up procedures, a natural disaster, act of terrorism or other unanticipated problem could cause a loss of information and data and lengthy interruptions in the availability of our services and hosted software offerings because we do not operate or maintain fully redundant systems. We rely on hosted systems maintained by third-party providers to deliver technical support services to consumers, including taking customer orders, handling telecommunications for customer calls, and tracking sales and service delivery. Any interruption or failure of our internal or external systems could prevent us or our service providers from accepting orders and delivering services, or cause company and customer data to be unintentionally disclosed. Our continuing efforts to upgrade and enhance the security and reliability of our information technology and communications infrastructure could be very costly, and we may have to expend significant resources to remedy problems such as a security breach or service interruption. Interruptions in our services resulting from labor disputes, telephone or Internet failures, power or service outages, natural disasters or other events, or a security breach could reduce our revenue, increase our costs, cause customers and partners to fail to renew or to terminate their use of our offerings, and harm our reputation and our ability to attract new customers.

Because a small number of enterprise customers have historically accounted for and may in future periods account for substantial portions of our revenue, our revenue could decline because of delays or losses of specific customer orders.

A small number of enterprise customers have historically accounted for, and may in future periods account for, substantial portions of our revenue. For the six months ended June 30, 2008, one customer accounted for 16% of our total revenue. Similarly, for the year ended December 31, 2007, one customer accounted for 18% of total revenue. In the remainder of 2008 we are likely to continue to derive a significant portion of our enterprise revenue from large transactions with a limited number of customers. Therefore, our revenue could decline because of the loss or delay of a single enterprise customer order. Additionally, we may not obtain new customers. The failure to obtain significant new customers, particularly customers that purchase perpetual licenses with up-front payments, the loss or delay of significant customer orders or the failure of existing customers to pay ongoing fees when due would harm our operating results.

Table of Contents

Our sales cycle in our enterprise business is lengthy and if revenue forecasted for a particular quarter is not realized in that quarter, significant expenses incurred may not be offset by corresponding revenue.

Our sales cycle for our software in our enterprise business typically ranges from three to nine months or more and may vary substantially from customer to customer. The purchase of our products and services for corporate customers generally involves a significant commitment of capital and other resources by a customer. This commitment often requires significant technical review, assessment of competitive products and approval at a number of management levels within a customer—s organization. While our enterprise customers are evaluating our products and services, we may incur substantial sales and marketing expenses and spend significant management effort to complete these sales. Any delay in completing sales in a particular quarter or the failure to complete a sale after expending resources during the sales cycle could cause our operating results to suffer.

We may be unable to achieve or sustain non-GAAP profitability in our enterprise segment if we do not manage our professional services organization or other costs in our enterprise business effectively.

One of our stated goals for fiscal 2008 is to deliver non-GAAP profitability in our enterprise segment in a consistently profitable manner on a non-GAAP basis. Our ability to do so is heavily dependent on our ability to manage professional service costs. Clients that license our enterprise software solutions usually engage our professional services organization to assist with installation and implementation of our software and related consulting services. Revenue from professional services typically represents a substantial portion of our total revenue and total costs. The cost of delivering our professional services is expensive and, while the financial results of this business have improved significantly in prior periods, our professional services business has not been profitable. We have generally billed our customers for professional services on a time and material basis, using an agreed upon daily rate. However, customers have increasingly requested various contract structures, including milestone-based contracts and contracts for a fixed total fee. If unanticipated factors in a project are encountered, we may be subject to monetary and other significant penalties, and the operating results from our professional services business would suffer. Furthermore, an estimated loss on a fixed-price contract is generally required to be recorded in the period in which a loss becomes evident. Recording a loss on a services contract could have a material adverse effect on our operating results for the period in which the loss is recorded. In addition to managing the costs in our professional services organization, if we are unable to manage costs in our enterprise customer support and maintenance, research and development or sales and marketing organizations, our enterprise segment may not be able to sustain non-GAAP profitability.

If our existing customers do not renew maintenance contracts or purchase additional products and services, our operating results could suffer.

Historically, we have derived, and expect to continue to derive, a significant portion of our total revenue from existing customers who purchase additional products and services and renew maintenance contracts. Our customers may not renew maintenance contracts, they may renew on less favorable terms, or they may not purchase additional products and services. In addition, as we introduce new products, our current customers may not require or desire the functionality of our new products and may not ultimately purchase these products. A decrease in the acquisition of new license customers or renewals in one period may lead to a decrease in the amount of maintenance revenue in subsequent periods. If our customers do not renew maintenance contracts or do not purchase additional products and services, our revenue would decline and our segment operating results would suffer.

If our revenue from our international operations does not exceed the expense of establishing and maintaining international operations, our business could suffer.

Revenue from customers outside the North America accounted for approximately 24% and 23% of our total revenue for the three and six months ended June 30, 2008 compared with 19% and 20% for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2007. We have limited experience in international operations and may not be able to compete effectively in international markets or effectively manage our operations in various countries. We only recently began operating our consumer business and have limited experience offering premium technology services to consumers outside North America. If we do not generate enough revenue from international operations to offset the expense of these operations, our operating results could suffer. Risks we face in conducting business internationally include:

- Expenses related to and difficulties in staffing and managing international operations, including managing a geographically dispersed workforce in compliance with diverse local laws and customs;
- Changes in currency exchange rates and controls;
- Localization of our products, services, and end user terms;

31

Table of Contents

• legislativ	Compliance with a variety of complex laws and treaties, including unexpected changes in (or new) we or regulatory requirements;
• standard	Differing technology standards, intellectual property protections, consumer protection and data privacy s, and other legal considerations;
•	Smaller customers with less ability to pay United States rates for software and services;
•	Difficulty in reaching geographically dispersed customers;
• property	Loss of proprietary information due to piracy, misappropriation or weaker laws regarding intellectual protection;
•	Longer sales cycles;
•	Seasonal trends unique to international markets;
•	Dependence on local vendors, consultants and business partners;
•	Potential adverse tax consequences;
•	Licenses, tariffs and other trade barriers;
• geograpl	Difficulties in maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and compliance as a result of a nically-dispersed workforce and customers;

- Longer collection cycles for accounts receivable; and
- The effects of external events such as terrorist acts and any related conflicts or similar events worldwide.

Each of these risks could materially increase our costs, and unless the revenue from our international operations offsets the costs of establishing and operating our business outside the U.S., our operating results could be significantly harmed.

Our failure to establish and expand successful third-party alliances would harm our operating results.

Our consumer offerings require us to establish and maintain relationships with third parties, including retailers such as Office Depot, who will direct consumers to us and provide technology support services to consumers based on our technology. Failure to establish or maintain third-party relationships in our consumer business, particularly with partners who sell our services, on acceptable terms or at all, could materially and adversely affect the success of our business. We sell to numerous consumers through each of these partners, and therefore a delay in the launch or rollout of our consumer services program with even one of these partners could cause us to miss revenue targets. The process of establishing a relationship with a consumer partner can be complex and time consuming, and we must pass multiple levels of review and test marketing in order to be selected. If we are unable to establish a sufficient number of new consumer partners on a timely basis our sales will suffer. There is also the risk that, once established, our programs with these partners may take longer than we expect to produce revenue or may not produce revenue at all. One or more of our key partners may also discontinue selling our services, offer them only on a limited basis or devote insufficient time and attention to promoting them to their customers. If any of these key partners merge with a competitor, particularly one that offers a service competitive with ours, all of these risks could be exacerbated. Each of these risks could reduce our sales and significantly harm our operating results.

While our consumer call center outsourcing relationships outside North America give us flexibility and greater capacity, those relationships also pose risks. We may be less able to manage the quality of services provided by outsourced call centers as directly as we would our own employees, and outsourced services may be more costly. We also face the risk that disruptions or delays in those third parties communications and information technology infrastructure could cause lengthy interruptions in the availability of our services. Any of these risks could harm our operating results.

We have alliances with third parties that are important to our enterprise offerings. Our existing relationships include those with hardware vendors and managed service providers who provide outsourced support to corporate customers. If these relationships fail, we may need to devote substantially more resources to the sales and marketing of our products and services than we would otherwise,

Table of Contents

and our efforts may not be as effective. In addition, we may establish relationships with third-party resellers and other sales partners as we expand internationally. Our failure to maintain existing relationships, or to establish new relationships with key third parties, could significantly harm our ability to sell our products and services. In addition, our competitors may have strong alliances with other companies, including hardware providers, which could impact our ability to obtain greater market share, participate in deals where hardware and software are sold together, or require us to reduce the price of products and services, which could harm our business, prospects, financial condition and operating results.

Our investments in marketable securities are subject to market risks which may cause losses and affect the liquidity of these investments.

At June 30, 2008, we had \$41.6 million in cash and cash equivalents and \$59.3 million in marketable securities. We have historically invested these amounts in government debt securities, auction-rate securities, corporate notes and bonds, commercial paper and money market funds meeting certain criteria. Certain of these investments are subject to general credit, liquidity, market and interest rate risks, which may be exacerbated by the U.S. housing recession that has affected various sectors of the financial markets and caused credit and liquidity issues. As of June 30, 2008, we determined that any declines in the fair value of our investments were temporary. There may be further declines in the value of these investments, which we may determine to be other-than-temporary. If we determine that a decline is other-than-temporary we will be required to record an expense for the write-down in our statement of operations in the period in which we make the determination. These market risks associated with our investment portfolio may have a negative adverse effect on our results of operations, liquidity and financial condition.

At June 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007 we had investments in AAA-rated auction-rate debt securities with various state student loan authorities of \$23.3 million and \$38.9 million, respectively. At the time of our initial investment and through the date of this Report, all of the securities we have invested in are rated AAA, the highest rating issued by a rating agency, and the student loans made by these authorities are substantially guaranteed by the federal government through the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP). Auction-rate securities are long-term floating rate bonds tied to short-term interest rates. After the initial issuance of the securities, the interest rate on the securities is reset periodically, at intervals established at the time of issuance (e.g., every seven, twenty-eight, thirty-five days, or every six months; etc.), based on market demand. Auction-rate securities are bought and sold in the marketplace through a competitive bidding process often referred to as a Dutch auction. If there is insufficient interest in the securities at the time of an auction, the auction may not be completed. Following such a failed auction, we cannot access our funds that are invested in the corresponding auction-rate securities until a future auction of these investments is successful, new buyers express interest in purchasing these securities in between reset dates, issuers establish a different form of financing to replace these securities, or final payments become due according to contractual maturities. Given the current negative liquidity conditions in the global credit markets, in the months from February through July 2008 the auctions failed for all of the of auction-rate securities we held as of June 30, 2008, and as a result our ability to liquidate our investment and fully recover the carrying value of our investment in the near term may be limited or not exist.

The fair value of our auction rate securities at June 30, 2008 reflects an unrealized loss of \$1.5 million. Fair value for such securities was based on a discounted cash flow valuation that takes into account a number of factors including estimated duration, credit quality, and the percentage of FFELP guarantee. We made assumptions about future cash flows based on contractual interest rate formulas and used estimates of market data, including yields of trading securities that we believe to be similar or comparable. At June 30, 2008, all auction rate securities were classified as Level 3 assets in accordance with the SFAS No. 157 hierarchy. Presently we have determined the decline in value to be temporary because i) we have the intent and ability to hold these securities in the near term in order to recoup their par values, ii) through the date of this Report all of the securities have maintained their AAA credit ratings, iii) loans made by the issuers are backed by the federal government, and iv) we have noted no deterioration in the credit quality of the issuers.

However if circumstances change, we may be required to record an other-than-temporary impairment charge on these investments. We may similarly be required to record other-than-temporary impairment charges if the ratings on any of these securities are reduced or if any of the issuers default on their obligations. In addition to impairment charges, any of these events could cause us to lose part or all of our investment in these securities. Any of these events could materially affect our results of operations and our financial condition. We currently believe these securities are not significantly impaired for the reasons described above; however, it could take until the final maturity of the underlying notes (up to 30 years) to realize our investments recorded value. Based on our cash position and potential other sources of cash, we do not anticipate the potential lack of liquidity on these investments will have a material impact on our ability to conduct business.

We have recorded long-lived assets, and our results of operations would be adversely affected if their value becomes impaired.

Goodwill and identifiable intangible assets were recorded in part due to our acquisition of substantially all of the assets of Core Networks Incorporated in September 2004 and our acquisition of YourTechOnline.com in May 2008. We also have certain intangible

Table of Contents

assets with an indefinite life. We assess the impairment of goodwill and indefinite life intangible assets annually or more often if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. We assess the impairment of acquired product rights and other finite life intangible assets whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that its carrying amount may not be recoverable. As a result of our discontinuance of active marketing and selling of one of the products we acquired from Core Networks, and a reevaluation of the fair value of the Core Network s technology intangible assets, we recognized a non-cash write-down of approximately \$1.7 million during the fourth quarter of 2007. An impairment loss was recognized because the sum of the discounted future net cash flows expected to result from the use of the assets and their eventual disposition was less than the carrying amounts. Such impairment loss was measured as the difference between the carrying amounts of the assets and their fair value. Furthermore, we evaluate cash flows at the lowest operating level. If the number of reporting segments increases in the future, as it has in 2008, this may make impairment more probable than it would be with fewer reporting segments. As was the case in the fourth quarter of 2007, future write-downs of goodwill or net long-lived and intangible assets, would cause our operating results to suffer.

We may engage in investments, dispositions, acquisitions or other strategic transactions that could divert management attention and prove difficult to integrate with our business.

We may engage in acquisitions or divestitures of certain assets, businesses, products or technologies, or in other strategic initiatives. For example, we recently completed the acquisition of YourTechOnline.com. Acquisitions, divestitures and other strategic transactions are inherently risky. Certain transactions may be subject to closing conditions, which may not be satisfied, and transactions may not be completed, even after public announcement. Acquisitions may require further use of our cash resources, the issuance of equity or debt securities, or the incurrence of other forms of debt, any of which could harm our financial condition, results of operations, or our interest expense and leverage. If we issue equity securities, current stockholders—percentage ownership and earnings per share may be diluted. The process of integrating employees, businesses, technologies, services or products may result in unforeseen operating difficulties and expenditures. Dispositions could significantly alter the revenue, costs and nature of our business. Acquisitions and divestitures could involve a number of other potential risks to our business, including the following, any of which could harm our business results:

- Unanticipated costs and liabilities and unforeseen accounting charges or fluctuations;
- Delays and difficulties in delivery of products and services;
- Failure to effectively integrate or separate management information systems, personnel, research and development, marketing, sales and support operations;
- Loss of key employees;
- Diversion of management s attention from other business concerns and disruption of our ongoing business;

•	Difficulty in maintaining controls and procedures;
•	Uncertainty on the part of our existing customers about our ability to operate after a transaction;
•	Loss of customers;
•	Loss of alliance partners;
•	Failure to realize the potential financial or strategic benefits of the acquisition or divestiture; and
• amounts	Failure to successfully further develop the combined or remaining technology, resulting in the impairment of s recorded as goodwill or other intangible assets.
We must	compete successfully in the markets in which we operate or our business will suffer.
market ac	nete in markets that are highly competitive, subject to rapid change and significantly affected by new product introductions and other stivities of industry participants. We compete with a number of companies in the market for automated delivery of support and service on and other vendors who may offer products or services with features that compete with specific elements of our software products and In addition, our customers and potential customers have developed or may develop similar software systems internally.
	34

Table of Contents

The markets for our products are still rapidly evolving, and we may not be able to compete successfully against current and potential competitors. Our ability to expand our business will depend on our ability to maintain our technological advantage, introduce timely enhanced products to meet growing support needs, deliver on-going value to our customers and scale our business. Our potential competitors may have longer operating histories, significantly greater financial, technical and other resources, stronger strategic alliances or greater name recognition than we have. Competition in our markets could reduce our market share or require us to reduce the price of products and services, which could harm our business, financial condition and operating results.

As we further expand our business into the market for premium consumer technology support, we expect new competitors, including electronics retailers that offer premium technology support services, companies that offer online technology support, extended warranty and service plan providers, PC manufacturers, anti-virus providers and local computer repair shops. Certain of these competitors have longer operating histories, significantly greater financial, technical and other resources, stronger strategic alliances or greater name recognition than we have.

The integration of new management and the loss of key personnel may affect our ability to achieve our business goals.

Our success depends on the skills, experience and performance of our senior management, engineering, sales, marketing and other key personnel. Many members of senior management have been appointed within the last 2 years. Our success will depend to a significant extent on the ability of these executives to function effectively in their new roles and to work together successfully. If these executives do not function and work together successfully, or if we lose the services of one or more of our executives or key employees, our business could be harmed. In addition, we have reduced our workforce. Reductions in our workforce could make it difficult to motivate and retain remaining employees or attract needed new employees, and could also affect our ability to deliver products and services in a timely fashion.

Our reorganization efforts may strain our management and our administrative, technical, operational and financial infrastructure.

In January 2008, we reorganized the company and began operating our business in two segments, consumer and enterprise. We also appointed senior management personnel to lead each of the business segments. We made this change in an effort to ensure that each part of our business is focused, accountable and transparent at the segment level. In connection with this change we made several management and organizational changes. We are also focused on increasing our operating margins and improving our operating efficiencies, particularly in our enterprise business. To this end, we have undertaken reductions in our workforce in the fourth quarter of 2007. All of these changes place a strain on our management, and our administrative, technical, operational and financial infrastructure. In addition, reductions in our workforce could make it difficult to motivate and retain remaining employees or attract needed new employees, and could also affect our ability to deliver products and services in a timely fashion.

Our exposure to the credit risks of our customers and resellers could adversely affect our operating results and financial condition.

To sell to some of our customers, we may be required to take risks of uncollectible accounts. We may be exposed to similar risks relating to third party resellers and other sales partners, as we intend to increasingly utilize such parties as we expand into new geographic regions. Additionally, as we have expanded our business internationally, we have experienced longer payment terms and collection cycles from customers outside the United States. While we monitor these situations carefully and attempt to take appropriate measures to protect ourselves by recognizing revenue upon collection of accounts from customers we deem to have credit risks and upon sell-through by resellers, it is possible that we may have to

write down or write off doubtful accounts. Such write-downs or write-offs would negatively affect our operating results for the period in which they occur, and, if large, could have a material adverse effect on our operating results and financial condition.

Our future product and service offerings may not achieve market acceptance.

If we fail to develop enhanced versions of our software in a timely manner or to provide products and services that achieve rapid and broad market acceptance, we may not maintain or expand our market share. We may fail to identify new product and service opportunities for our current market or new markets that we enter in the future. In addition, our existing products may become obsolete if we fail to introduce new products or product enhancements that meet new customer demands, support new standards or integrate with new or upgraded versions of packaged applications or operating systems. We have limited control over factors that affect market acceptance of our product and services, including:

- The willingness of companies to transition to automated solutions; and
- Customer preferences for competitors solutions or other technologies.

35

Table of Contents

Increased insurance costs.

Our products depend on, and work with, products containing complex software; if our products fail to perform properly due to errors in the software, we may need to devote resources to correct the errors or compensate for losses from these errors and our reputation could be harmed.			
Our products depend on complex software, both internally developed and licensed from third parties. Also, our customers may use our product with other companies products, which may also contain complex software. Complex software often contains errors and may not perform properly. These errors could result in:			
•	Delays in product shipments;		
• or not th	Unexpected expenses and diversion of resources to identify the source of errors or to correct errors, whether e error is later determined to be related to our software;		
•	Damage to our reputation;		
•	Loss of or delay in revenue and loss of market share;		
•	Loss of customers;		
•	Failure to achieve market acceptance;		
•	Contractual penalties, demands, claims and litigation and related defense costs;		
•	Increased service and warranty costs; and		

In our consumer offerings, we generally use our own products to diagnose and resolve consumer technology problems. If our products fail to perform well in this environment, our consumer offerings would suffer and may not be successful.

Our software may not operate with the hardware and software platforms that are used by our customers now or in the future, and, as a result, our business and operating results may suffer.

We currently serve a customer base with a wide variety of constantly changing hardware, software and networking platforms. If we fail to release versions of our software that are compatible with operating systems, software applications or hardware devices used by our customers, our business and operating results would suffer. Our future success also depends on the continuing ability of our products to inter-operate with multiple platforms and packaged applications used by our customer base and on our management of software being developed by third parties for our customers or for use with our products.

We rely on third-party technologies and our inability to use or integrate third-party technologies could delay product or service development.

We intend to continue to license technologies from third parties, including applications used in our research and development activities and technologies, which are integrated into our products and services. Our use of technologies licensed from third parties poses certain risks. Some of the third-party technologies we license may be provided under open source licenses, which may have terms that require us to make generally available our modifications or derivative works based on such open source code. Our inability to obtain or integrate third-party technologies with our own products could delay product and service development until equivalent compatible technology can be identified, licensed and integrated. These third-party technologies may not continue to be available to us on commercially reasonable terms or at all. We may fail to successfully integrate any licensed technology into our products or services, which would harm our business and operating results. Third-party licenses also expose us to increased risks that include:

- Risks of product malfunction after new technology is integrated;
- Risks that we may be unable to obtain or continue to obtain support, maintenance and updates from the technology supplier;
- The diversion of resources from the development of our own proprietary technology; and
- Our inability to generate revenue from new technology sufficient to offset associated acquisition and maintenance costs.

Table of Contents

Our systems collect, access, use, and store personal customer information and enable customer transactions, which poses security risks, requires us to invest significant resources to prevent or correct problems caused by security breaches, and may harm our business.

A fundamental requirement for online communications, transactions and support is the secure collection, storage and transmission of confidential information. Our systems collect and store confidential and/or personal information of our customers, including credit card information, and our employees and contractors may access and use that information in the course of providing services for our customers. In addition, we collect and retain personal information of our employees in the ordinary course of our business. We and our third-party contractors use commercially available technologies to secure this information. Despite these measures, third parties may attempt to breach the security of our data or that of our customers. In addition, errors in the storage or transmission of data could breach the security of that information. We may be liable to our customers for any breach in security and any breach could subject us to governmental or administrative proceedings or monetary penalties, and harm our business and reputation. Also, computers are vulnerable to computer viruses, physical or electronic break-ins and similar disruptions, which could lead to interruptions, delays or loss of data. We may be required to expend significant capital and other resources to comply with mandatory privacy and security standards required by law, industry standard, or contract, and to further protect against security breaches or to correct problems caused by any breach.

Privacy concerns and laws or other domestic or foreign regulations may require us to incur significant costs and may reduce the effectiveness of our solutions, and our failure to comply with those laws or regulations may harm our business and cause us to lose customers.

Our software contains features that allow our customers and our consumer technology support technicians to access, control, monitor or collect information from computers running the software. Federal, state and foreign government bodies and agencies, however, have adopted or are considering adopting laws and regulations restricting or otherwise regulating the collection, use and disclosure of personal information obtained from consumers and individuals. Those regulations could be costly to implement, could reduce the efficiency of our operations, and could require us to modify our products, systems or services. Liability for violation of, costs of compliance with, and other burdens imposed by such laws and regulations may limit the use and adoption of our solutions and reduce overall demand for them. Even the perception of privacy concerns, whether or not valid, may harm our reputation and inhibit adoption of our solutions. In addition, we may face claims about invasion of privacy or inappropriate disclosure, use, storage, or loss of this information. Any imposition of liability could harm our reputation, cause us to lose customers and cause our operating results to suffer.

We are exposed to risks associated with credit card and payment fraud and with credit card processing.

Certain of our customers use credit cards to pay for our consumer technology support offerings. We may suffer losses as a result of orders placed with fraudulent credit cards or other payment data. Our failure to detect or control payment fraud could have an adverse effect on our results of operations. We are subject to payment card association operating standards and requirements, as in effect from time to time. Compliance with those standards requires us to invest in network and systems infrastructure and processes. Failure to comply with these rules or requirements may subject us to fines, potential contractual liabilities, and other costs, resulting in harm to our business and results of operations.

If we are unable to maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures, including our internal control over financial reporting, our ability to report our financial results on a timely and accurate basis may be adversely affected.

We have evaluated our disclosure controls and procedures as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Exchange Act as of June 30, 2008, as well as our internal control over financial reporting as required by Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 as of December 31, 2007. Effective controls are necessary for us to provide reliable financial reports and effectively prevent fraud. If we cannot provide reliable financial reports or prevent fraud, our operating results would be harmed. In addition, if we cannot establish effective internal control over financial reporting and disclosure controls and procedures, investors may lose confidence in our reported financial information, which could cause the market price of our common stock to decline.

Failure to resolve litigation or claims asserted against us may lead to continued costs and expenses and divert management s attention from our business, which could cause our revenue and our stock price to decline.

A securities class action lawsuit was filed against us and a large number of other issuers and underwriters in November 2001. Should this lawsuit linger for a longer period of time, whether ultimately resolved in our favor or not, or further lawsuits be filed against us,

Table of Contents

coverage limits of our insurance or our ability to pay such amounts may not be adequate to cover the fees and expenses and any ultimate resolution associated with such litigation. The size of these payments, if any, individually or in the aggregate, could seriously impair our cash reserves and financial condition. The continued defense of this lawsuit and future litigation that may be filed against us also could result in diversion of our management s time and attention away from business operations, which could cause our financial results to decline. A failure to resolve definitively current or future material litigation in which we are involved or in which we may become involved in the future, regardless of the merits of the respective cases, could also cast doubt as to our prospects in the eyes of customers, potential customers and investors, which could cause our revenue and stock price to decline.

We may not obtain sufficient patent protection, which could harm our competitive position, increase our expenses and harm our business.

Our success and ability to compete depend to a significant degree upon the protection of our software and other proprietary technology. It is possible that:

- We may not be issued patents we may seek to protect our technology;
- Competitors may independently develop similar technologies or design around any of our patents;
- Patents issued to us may not be broad enough to protect our proprietary rights; and
- Our issued patents could be successfully challenged.

We rely upon patents, trademarks, copyrights and trade secrets to protect our proprietary rights and if these rights are not sufficiently protected, it could harm our ability to compete and to generate revenue.

We rely on a combination of laws, such as those applicable to patents, copyrights, trademarks and trade secrets, and contractual restrictions, such as confidentiality agreements and licenses, to establish and protect our proprietary rights. Our ability to compete and grow our business could suffer if these rights are not adequately protected. Our proprietary rights may not be adequately protected because:

• Laws and contractual restrictions may not adequately prevent infringement of our proprietary rights and misappropriation of our technologies or deter others from developing similar technologies; and

• Policing infringement of our patents, trademarks and copyrights, misappropriation of our trade secrets, and unauthorized use of our products is difficult, expensive and time-consuming, and we may be unable to determine the existence or extent of this infringement or unauthorized use.

Intellectual property litigation is expensive and time-consuming and could divert management s attention from our business. The outcome of any litigation is uncertain and could significantly impact our financial results. Also, the laws of other countries in which we market our products may offer little or no protection of our proprietary technologies. Reverse engineering, unauthorized copying or other misappropriation of our proprietary technologies could enable third parties to benefit from our technologies without paying us for them, which would harm our competitive position and market share.

We may face intellectual property infringement claims that could be costly to defend and result in our loss of significant rights.

Our business relies upon the use and licensing of technology and software. Other parties may assert intellectual property infringement claims against us or our customers, and our products may infringe the intellectual property rights of third parties. For example, our products may infringe patents issued to third parties. In addition, as is increasingly common in the software industry, we may be confronted with the aggressive enforcement of patents by companies whose primary business activity is to acquire patents for the purpose of offensively asserting them against other companies. From time to time, we have received allegations of intellectual property infringement, and we may receive more claims in the future. Intellectual property litigation is expensive and time-consuming and could divert management s attention from our business. The outcome of any litigation is uncertain and could significantly impact our financial results. If there is a successful claim of infringement, we may be required to develop non-infringing technology or enter into royalty or license agreements, which may not be available on acceptable terms, if at all. Our failure to develop non-infringing technologies or license proprietary rights on a timely basis would harm our business.

Table of Contents

We may experience a decrease in market demand due to uncertain economic conditions in the United States and in international markets, which has been further exacerbated by the concerns of terrorism, war and social and political instability.

The United States and international economies have in the past experienced periods of slow economic growth and this could occur again. In addition, terrorist attacks in the United States and turmoil in certain overseas regions have increased uncertainty and may exacerbate a decline in economic conditions, both domestically and internationally. If the economy declines as a result of economic, political and social turmoil, or if there are further terrorist attacks in the United States or elsewhere, we may experience decreases in the demand for our products and services, which would harm our operating results.

Compliance with public company rules and regulations is costly and requires significant resources.

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, as well as rules subsequently implemented by the Securities and Exchange Commission and the Nasdaq Global Select Market, has required changes in corporate governance practices of public companies. These rules and regulations require significant internal and external resources to comply with and are costly. Additionally, such compliance has made some activities more time-consuming. These rules and regulations make it more difficult and more expensive for us to obtain director and officer liability insurance, and we may be required to accept reduced coverage or incur substantially higher costs to obtain coverage. Compliance with these rules and regulations can be particularly burdensome for smaller public companies like ours.

Table of Contents

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

At our annual meeting of stockholders on May 21, 2008, the following two proposals were voted on and approved as follows:

1. Our stockholders elected six directors to serve until our next annual meeting of stockholders, or until their successors are duly elected and qualified.

	Total Votes		
Name	For	Withheld	
Kevin C. Eichler	37,944,290	1,741,764	
Shawn Farshchi	37,944,090	1,741,964	
J. Martin O Malley	37,944,190	1,741,864	
j	, ,	, ,	
Joshua Pickus	37,944,257	1,739,797	
	/- /	,,	
Jim Stephens	37,944,290	1,741,764	
	- · ,> · · ,- > 0	-,/ 11,/ 01	
James Thanos	37,944,290	1,741,764	
Junes Thurs	31,7 17,270	1,771,707	

2. Our stockholders ratified the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm.

	Total Votes
For	38,229,041
Against	1,454,523
	· ·
Abstain	2,490

40

Table of Contents

ITEM EXHIBITS

Exhibits.	
10.1	Amended and Restated Executive Incentive Compensation Plan (Incorporated by reference to the registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Commission on August 1, 2008
31.1	Chief Executive Officer Section 302 Certification
31.2	Chief Financial Officer Section 302 Certification
32.1	Statement of the Chief Executive Officer under 18 U.S.C. § 1350(1)
32.2	Statement of the Chief Financial Officer under 18 U.S.C. § 1350(1)

⁽¹⁾ The certifications filed as Exhibits 32.1 and 32.2 are not deemed filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and are not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of the Company under the Securities Exchange Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, whether made before or after the date hereof irrespective of any general incorporation by reference language contained in any such filing, except to the extent that the registrant specifically incorporates it by reference.

Table of Contents	
SIGNATURE	
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 193 undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.	4, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the
August 7, 2008	SUPPORTSOFT, INC.

By:

/s/ SHELLY SCHAFFER
Shelly Schaffer
Chief Financial Officer and
Executive Vice President of Finance and
Administration
(Principal Financial Officer, Chief Accounting
Officer and Duly Authorized Signatory)

42

Table of Contents

EXHIBIT INDEX TO SUPPORTSOFT, INC.

QUARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q

FOR THE QUARTER ENDED JUNE 30, 2008

- 10.1 Amended and Restated Executive Incentive Compensation Plan (Incorporated by reference to the registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Commission on August 1, 2008
- 31.1 Chief Executive Officer Section 302 Certification
- 31.2 Chief Financial Officer Section 302 Certification
- 32.1 Statement of the Chief Executive Officer under 18 U.S.C. § 1350(1)
- 32.2 Statement of the Chief Financial Officer under 18 U.S.C. § 1350(1)
- (1) The certifications filed as Exhibits 32.1 and 32.2 are not deemed filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and are not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of the Company under the Securities Exchange Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, whether made before or after the date hereof irrespective of any general incorporation by reference language contained in any such filing, except to the extent that the registrant specifically incorporates it by reference.

43